

THE REPATRIATION PROBLEM: COMPARING AMERICAN AND BRITISH EFFORTS TO SECURE THE RETURN TO WOMEN AND CHILDREN FOLLOWING THE FALL OF THE ISLAMIC STATE OF IRAQ AND SYRIA (ISIS)

BY

MARIA ROWAT

AN INDEPENDENT STUDY SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL
FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE
OF MASTER OF POLITICAL SCIENCE IN
INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS
FACULTY OF POLITICAL SCIENCE
THAMMASAT UNIVERSITY
ACADEMIC YEAR 2022

THAMMASAT UNIVERSITY FACULTY OF POLITICAL SCIENCE

INDEPENDENT STUDY

BY

MARIA ROWAT

ENTITLED

THE REPATRIATION PROBLEM: COMPARING AMERICAN AND BRITISH EFFORTS TO SECURE THE RETURN OF WOMEN AND CHILDREN FOLLOWING THE FALL OF THE ISLAMIC STATE OF IRAQ AND SYRIA (ISIS)

was approved as partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Political Science in International Relations

August 14 2023

	110505011, 2025
Chairman	CoRO F
	(Assoc. Prof. Chanintira na Thalang, Ph.D.)
Member and Advisor	
	(Asst. Prof. Charlie Thame, Ph.D.)
Dean	1.
	(Assoc Prof Puli Fuwongchargen Ph D)

Independent Study Title THE REPATRIATION PROBLEM:

COMPARING AMERICAN AND BRITISH
EFFORTS TO SECURE THE RETURN OF
WOMEN AND CHILDREN FOLLOWING
THE FALL OF THE ISLAMIC STATE OF

IRAQ AND SYRIA (ISIS)

Author Maria Rowat

Degree Master of Political Science

Major Field/Faculty/University International Relations

Faculty of Political Science

Thammasat University

Independent Study Advisor Asst. Prof. Charlie Thame, Ph.D.

Academic Year 2022

ABSTRACT

This independent study provides a comparative study of American and British approaches to the issue of repatriating women and children from detention camps in Northern Syria following the fall of the Islamic State of Iraq and Syria (ISIS). While the United States has been proactive in repatriating American citizens from Northern Syria, the United Kingdom has taken a much harsher stance, instead choosing to deny repatriation to most women and children, with minor exceptions. The United Kingdom has also gone as far as revoking citizenship from former British citizens, even in cases where the individual has been rendered stateless. This difference is notable, given the historically close relationship between the U.S. and the U.K., their shared democratic institutions and values, and near lock-step cooperation in the "Global War on Terror." This research explores the underlying reasons for this divergence in approaches by undertaking a comparative study of secondary sources. It was found that the differing security contexts between the U.S. and the U.K. appeared to have the most influence over how each country approached the issue of repatriating women and children. It has also been found that while Islamophobia is prevalent in both countries,

it appears to have had a much greater effect on repatriation policy in Britain, while it does not appear to have exerted any influence on American repatriation policy.

Keywords: Repatriation, ISIS, United States, United Kingdom, Women and children, Security perspectives, International human rights law, Citizenship, Rights of the Child, Islamophobia.



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Thank you to Dr. Charlie Thame for his helpful guidance and patience, and Dr. Chanintira Na Thalang for her valuable feedback. Thank you to the staff and fellow students within the Faculty of Political Science for their insights throughout my time at Thammasat University. Thank you to my family for their support while I finished my studies.



TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
ABSTRACT	(1)
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	
CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 Background	1
1.2 Research Question	
CHAPTER 2 SCOPE & RESEARCH METHODOLOGY	7
CHAPTER 3 FINDINGS: COMPARING U.S. AND U.K. CONTEXTS	9
AND APPROACHES	
3.1 The American Security Context	
3.1 The American Security Context3.2 The British Security Context	
3.3 American Approaches to Citizenship and International	
Humanitarian Law (IHL)	
3.4 British Approaches to Citizenship and International	
Humanitarian Law (IHL)	
3.5 American Approaches to the Rights of the Child and the	23
Repatriation of Children	
3.6 British Approaches to the Rights of the Child and the	
Repatriation of Children	
3.7 The Role of Islamophobia in American Approaches to the	27
Repatriation of Women and Children	
3.8 The Role of Islamophobia in British Approaches to the	30
Repatriation of Women and Children	

	(5)
CHAPTER 4 SUMMARY OF FINDINGS	
CHAPTER 5 ANALYSIS OF FIDINGS	36
5.1 Comparing American and British Security Contexts	36
5.2 Comparing American and British Approaches to Citizenship	37
and International Humanitarian Law (IHL)	
5.3 Comparing American and British Approaches to the Rights of	
the Child and the Repatriation of Children	
5.4 Comparing the Role of Islamophobia in American and British	
Approaches to the Repatriation of Women and Children	
CHAPTER 6 CONCLUSION	42
REFERENCES	45

CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background

Between 2014 and its final military defeat in the Spring of 2019, nearly 30,000 male fighters had travelled from outside of Syria and Iraq to join the Islamic State of Iraq and Syria (ISIS) and its self-proclaimed "Caliphate." While most of these foreign fighters hailed from countries in the Middle East and North Africa, others had travelled from Western states, Southeast Asia and Europe (Benmelech & Klor, 2016). Hundreds of foreign women were also enticed to join ISIS, which included approximately 500 women from Western countries (Spencer, 2016; Malik, 2015). Many of these women travelled willingly, as they were attracted to ISIS propaganda and the notion that they could live in a truly Islamic society (Perešin, 2015). Others were forced or tricked by their husband or other male relatives to travel (Barrett, 2017).

Once ISIS began to lose its last swath of territory in late 2018, ISIS fighters were captured and held in detention centres, numbering approximately 8,000-9,000 as of December 2020 (Jeffrey, 2020). Meanwhile, approximately 65,000 of their family members (i.e. women and children) are being detained separately (Heimerback, 2021). The vast majority of these family members are being held in the Al-Hol camp in Northern Syria. Although it had originally been used as a refugee camp for displaced Syrians and Iraqis, in December 2018 Al-Hol saw its population balloon from 9,000 to 63,000 (Zelin, 2019). As the Islamic State began to lose its last remaining territory in Baghuz, ISIS family members fled the fighting or were captured by Kurdish forces and placed in Al-Hol (Zelin, 2019). Nearly 41,000 of Al-Hol's residents are children under the age of eighteen (Luquerna, 2020). Of the 63,000 Al-Hol detainees, 9,000 are non-Iraqi and non-Syrian citizens, 7,000 of whom are children (Luquerna, 2020). Conditions within Al-Hol, particularly as they pertain to children, are dire. This is due to the lack of clean water, food, education, adequate shelter, or functioning sewage system (Ní Aoláin, 2020; De Azevedo, 2020). As a result, many children have died of malnutrition and disease, with an average of two children dying every week (De

Azevedo 2020; *France repatriates 51 children*, 2022). In addition, the camp has been plagued with violence, as pro-ISIS women within the camp mete out physical punishments, including murder, for un-Islamic behaviour (Vale, 2019; McKernan 2019).

Despite the squalid and dangerous conditions within these camps, many governments, particularly in the West, have resisted repatriating their citizens, including women and children. The reaction of non-Western states has been overall better than their Western counterparts, with some exceptions. Russia and many Central Asian states have either made concerted efforts or have successfully repatriated their citizens from Syria (Bagheri & Bisset, 2022). In East Asia, Malaysia and Indonesia are the two nations most affected by their citizens travelling to join the Islamic State. Approximately 100 Malaysian citizens travelled to join the group, while Indonesia saw between 800 and 1,000 of its citizens travel to join the fight (El-Muhammady & Schonveld, 2020). Malaysia has actively sought to bring home Malaysian ISIS fighters and their families (Dass & Singh, 2022). Meanwhile, Indonesia has yet to decide how to deal with its citizens being detained in Syria, while there is ongoing debate regarding women and children (El-Muhammady & Schonveld, 2020).

However, the reaction of Western states to the plight of their citizens has been overall inadequate. While the United States (U.S.) has shown a strong commitment to repatriating its citizens, they are the exception rather than the rule amongst its Western allies. In 2019, then-U.S. President Donald Trump scolded France and Germany for failing to repatriate their citizens from Syria ("Trump threatens to release IS captives", 2019). By October 2020, the United States Department of Justice (DoJ) announced that it had repatriated all American citizens known to be held by the Kurdish-led Syrian Democratic Forces (SDF), and urged other nations, "to take responsibility for their citizens" (U.S. Department of Justice, 2020). The U.S. Secretary of State repeated this sentiment in 2021 when he urged countries, "to repatriate, rehabilitate and, where applicable, prosecute its citizens" (Wintour, 2021). Concerning children within these camps, the commander of U.S. Central Command indicated he was concerned that children within the Al-Hol camp were at risk of radicalization by pro-ISIS individuals within the camps (Wintour, 2021).

Conversely, most U.S. allies in the West have either made half-hearted efforts to repatriate their citizens, or outright refuse to seek their return. For example, despite the presence of 47 Canadian citizens in Syrian camps, 26 of whom were children under the age of six (Jones, 2020), as of September 2021 Canada had not repatriated any of its citizens, except for two children and a woman, the latter of which was immediately placed under peace bond (Burke, 2021; Bell, 2022). Canadian Prime Minister Justin Trudeau offered a somewhat flimsy rationale for Canada's lack of action on the matter by citing the inability of Canadian officials to offer any consular assistance in Northern Syria (Jones, 2020). It was not until December 2022 that Canadian authorities began the process of repatriating 19 Canadian women and children from Syria (Bronskill, 2022). Similarly, in Western Europe, France has had the largest contingent of foreign fighters travel to join the Islamic State of any country in the European Union (Barrett, 2017), but had only sought the return of women and children on a slow-moving case-by-case basis ("France repatriates 51," 2022). France only recently signalled a policy shift in July 2022 by repatriating 35 French minors and 16 mothers, with the mothers being handed over to French authorities to face judicial proceedings ("France repatriates 51," 2022).

The most commonly cited rationale for failing to repatriate citizens has been the potential threat posed to national security when these individuals return (Widagdo et al., 2021). France and the United Kingdom (U.K.) have indicated that local laws will make it difficult to pursue criminal charges against ISIS supporters (Widago et al., 2021). This is due to several reasons, including the difficulty of collecting evidence in Syria and Iraq which adheres to domestic evidentiary standards, a lack of prioritization of evidence collection for women in the Islamic State, and a poor understanding of the roles women may have held in the Caliphate (Davis, 2020). Failing to prosecute ISIS supporters is likely to be politically unpopular and would amount to "political suicide" for many leaders (Hassan, 2021; Widago et al., 2021). For example, in 2020 the issue of repatriating women and their children from Syria triggered the fall of the government in Norway, as well as a political backlash against Finland's prorepatriation Foreign Minister (Noack, 2020; Renard & Coolsaet, 2020).

For its part, the U.K. has taken one of the harshest stances against seeking the return of its citizens from Northern Syria. Although initially non-committal on the issue immediately following the fall of the Caliphate, the U.K. eventually refused to repatriate any of its citizens (Widago et al., 2021). The U.K. had taken steps to repatriate several British children from Syria in late 2019 (Townsend, 2019), citing the fact that the children being repatriated were orphans (Sabbagh, 2022). However, as of February 2022, approximately twenty British families are believed to still be located in detainment camps in northern Syria (Begum, 2022). It was not until October 2022 that the U.K. allowed a single British woman and her child to return to the U.K. from Syria, citing the fact that the woman was "a victim of trafficking, taken to Syria by a male relative when she was a young girl" (Sabbagh, 2022). However, as of October 2022, approximately 60 Britons, including 35 children, continue to be held in indefinite detention in Syria (Sabbagh, 2022). The U.K. has also taken the extraordinary step of revoking U.K. citizenship from dozens of individuals associated with the Islamic State (Shipman et al., 2019). The most notorious of these cases is that of former British citizen Shamima Begum, whose case will be discussed in detail below.

1.2 Research Question

Scholars have previously noted that the U.S. and U.K. hold vastly different views regarding the repatriation of women and children from Syria (International Crisis Group, 2019). This difference is notable, given the particularly close relationship between the U.S. and the U.K. Both countries publicly note that they "have no closer ally" than the other, and have the "world's strongest bilateral defence and security partnership" (U.S. Department of State, n.d.-b; U.K. Ministry of Defence, 2021). Britain has also acknowledged that its "pre-eminent defence and security relationship [is] with the U.S." (Blount, 2013), while also acting in near lock-step with the U.S-led "global war on terror" by enacting strong anti-terror laws (Honeywood, 2016). However, the U.S. and U.K. are more than merely strong military allies. Both countries share fundamental traits that extend beyond enduring defence and political ties. Along with their shared democratic institutions and independent judiciaries, each country has experienced historical struggles for citizenship rights amongst various marginalized groups that sought to acquire equal legal standing. While the level of expansion of social rights varies between the U.S. and the U.K., the protection of civil and political rights in both countries is nevertheless "a bedrock institution" (Landman, 2007). The

collaboration and mutual support between the U.S. and the U.K. since the mid-19th century has also led to both countries being leaders in the construction of international law across a variety of policy areas, most notably that of international human rights (Landman, 2007). The U.S. and the U.K. are not merely heavily allied countries but share broadly comparable democratic institutions and involvement in constructing the international human rights order.

This raised the question of why these countries have taken such opposing positions toward the repatriation of their own citizens from Syria. While this discrepancy had previously been noted, to date there had not been a fulsome examination of precisely why the U.S. and the U.K. have taken such different approaches to the same issue. Research on the issue of women and children detained in Northern Syria had instead focused on the potential security threat posed by women who joined ISIS (Spencer, 2016; Davis, 2020; Barrett, 2017), the illegality of failing to repatriate women and children under international human rights law (Hare-Osifchin, 2021; Widago et al., 2021), the additional obligations states have to repatriate children under international human rights law (Ní Aoláin, 2020; Renard & Coolsaet, 2020; Bagheri & Bisset, 2022; Luquerna, 2020; Houry et al., 2019), the political risk of repatriating women associated with ISIS, particularly in Western Europe (International Crisis Group, 2019), and the role of gender and Islamophobia in influencing Western public opinion against repatriating women from Syria (Martini, 2018; Jackson, 2021). However, there had not been a detailed examination of precisely which variables have led the U.S. to abide by international humanitarian law in this matter, while the U.K. does not.

The primary question that this independent study sought to answer is, in comparing the U.S. to the U.K., precisely which variables can best explain their different applications of international humanitarian law to the issue of repatriating women and children from Northern Syria? And amongst these variables, which one exerts the greatest effect on the issue of repatriation? In order to answer the question of why these countries have taken such opposing positions toward the repatriation of their citizens, this independent study undertook a comparative study of the U.S. and the U.K. as it related to the repatriation of women and children from Northern Syria by identifying potential variables which can best explain each country's differing positions

on this issue, as well as which variable appears to exert the greatest effect on the differing outcomes. Based on the available literature on the subject of detained women and children, several variables were identified as having the potential to explain the difference in approaches. These potential variables were identified as the difference in each country's national security context, differences in each country's approach to international humanitarian law such as the right to citizenship or the rights of the child, and the role of Islamophobia and depictions of Muslim women in news media in each country.

In assessing which of these variables had the greatest effect on repatriation, it was found that the differing security contexts between the U.S. and the U.K. appeared to have the most influence over how each country approached the issue. This was due in part to the American assessment of the long-term impacts of leaving citizens abroad in Northern Syria, as well as the relative ease of convicting women associated with ISIS. In comparison, their British counterparts are more focused on the short-term security threat associated with allowing British women and children to return, as well as the difficulty of convicting women for terrorist offences in the U.K. Conversely, each country's approach to international humanitarian law (IHL) as it concerns the right to citizenship and the rights of the child do not appear to influence how each country has handled repatriation. For example, the U.K. has pursued a much more hardline approach to the revocation of citizenship than the U.S., despite the fact that the concept of citizenship became securitized and contested in both the U.S. and the U.K. following the 9/11 and 7/7 attacks. Similarly, a comparison of each country's approach to the rights of the child shows that the U.K.'s repatriation policy overwhelmingly neglects the rights of British children despite the fact that it is a signatory to the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC). Meanwhile, the U.S. is the only country that has not signed the CRC, yet it advocates for a repatriation policy that is far more likely to ensure the child's best interests. Finally, while Islamophobia became widespread in both countries following the 9/11 and 7/7 attacks, it appears to have had a much greater effect on repatriation policy in Britain, while it does not appear to have exerted any influence on American repatriation policy.

CHAPTER 2 SCOPE & METHODOLOGY

This comparison study focused on the U.S. and the U.K. for two reasons. First, despite the fact that dozens of countries have been affected by this issue, the vast differences in legal structures and laws, security services, cultural perceptions, levels of democracy and observance of international human rights law amongst the affected states make it nearly impossible to examine and compare their various foreign policy approaches in a systematic manner. Second, as noted above, the U.S. and the U.K. are not only heavily allied but are similar in several fundamental respects, particularly in relation to each country's status as Western, liberal democracies with independent judiciaries based on the rule of law. Therefore, the divergent positions these two countries took toward repatriating their own citizens presented an intriguing paradox. While the U.S. has been relatively quick to secure the return of its citizens and has vocally reprimanded its allies in Western Europe for failing to do the same, the U.K. has taken a harder line against repatriating its citizens, and in doing so violates international humanitarian law. Therefore, the objective of this study was to ascertain the reasons for this significant discrepancy.

Similarly, this study focused on the return of women and children associated with ISIS, rather than male members of ISIS. This is primarily due to the fact that male members of ISIS overwhelmingly acted as combatants within the Islamic State, and as such, represent a more tangible national security threat. As combatants, men may also be liable to face criminal charges concerning war crimes, crimes against humanity, or terrorism-related offences. Women, on the other hand, represent a more nebulous security threat as non-combatants within the Islamic State. While admittedly some women have played a more active role in the group, many women were little more than housewives for their husbands who fought on behalf of ISIS (Hare-Osifchin, 2021). Therefore, the threat these women pose to their host nations is debatable. As for children, international human rights law is unequivocal that the failure to repatriate children is a violation of not only their right to citizenship, but their rights as stipulated under various international agreements and covenants concerning the rights of the child.

This comparative study has been executed by undertaking a qualitative analysis of secondary sources, such as peer-reviewed journal articles, edited academic books, grey literature such as government press releases, public statements by U.S. and U.K. officials, and published works by recognized international governmental and non-governmental organizations. This included databases such as JSTOR, Academic Search Ultimate, Scopus, SAGE Journals, and Research Gate for peer-reviewed literature. Grey literature such as press releases, interviews and news articles were retrieved using LexisNexis and Google News, while INGO publications such as UN declarations were retrieved using the UN Official Documents System. Search criteria included the keywords ISIS, ISIL, Daesh, or Islamic State, as well as women, children, minors, citizenship and repatriation. The period under analysis fell from December 1st, 2018, when ISIS-associated women and children began fleeing to Al-Hol and other detainment camps in Northern Syria, until October 2022.

CHAPTER 3

FINDINGS: COMPARING U.S. AND U.K. CONTEXTS AND APPROACHES

In order to assess the influence of the identified variables on each country, this study is structured by using a side-by-side comparison between the U.S. and the U.K. of how each of the above-noted variables identified during the previous literature review affects the country's repatriation policy: As such, the findings are outlined below by providing a comparison between the following variables: a) American versus British security contexts, b) American versus British approaches to citizenship, c) American versus British approaches to the rights of the child, and d) the potential role of Islamophobia in influencing each country's repatriation policy.

3.1 The American Security Context

Following the September 11th attacks in 2001, the U.S. became a significantly harder target for religiously-motivated extremist groups. While Al Qaeda had once prioritized direct attacks against the United States and the West, the American focus on bolstering their counterterrorism and intelligence capabilities allowed them to successfully disrupt and prevent terror attacks, forcing the threat from the global jihadist movement to shift in new directions (Zimmerman, 2021). As the U.S. eventually became a harder target to attack directly, ISIS leader Abu Bakr al Baghdadi instead prioritized the "near war" in Muslim-majority states in the Middle East over the "far war," seeking to inspire, rather than direct, attacks in the West (Zimmerman, 2021). As such, neither Al Qaeda nor ISIS has been able to successfully direct an attack against the U.S. homeland since 9/11 (Bergen et al., 2017). Rather, the U.S. experienced several attacks by individuals or small groups who had no known direct link to ISIS or its online networks, but who were instead "inspired" by ISIS propaganda to commit acts of violence (Bergen et al., 2017). The most lethal of these "inspired" attacks was the June 2016 mass shooting in Orlando, Florida by Omar Mateen, an individual who had pledged allegiance to ISIS, which killed 49 people at a nightclub catering to the gay

community (Bergen et al., 2017). As outlined below, this is in contrast to Europe and the U.K., which have experienced attacks directed by ISIS Core or close affiliates (Bergen et al., 2017).

Overall, U.S. authorities assess that ISIS detainees pose a greater threat to the United States and its allies if they are left in the custody of the Kurdish SDF, and hence should be repatriated and prosecuted domestically. One reason for this assessment is the Kurdish SDF's capacity to effectively control the detainees in their custody. In the absence of any formal agreement among the affected nations on how to deal with ISIS detainees, the Kurdish-led authorities in northern Syria have adopted their own strategies for dealing with foreign detainees. While Syrian nationals will often be transferred to local ad hoc counter-terrorism courts, known as the People's Protection Courts, the Kurdish authorities have not prosecuted any foreigner accused of ISIS membership (Houry et al., 2019). Their position is that foreigners are a burden, and they are a "legal and logistical challenge. As much as possible, we try to contact their countries usually through the civilian administration. We are ready to hand them over. But many countries do not want to take them back" (Houry et al., 2019, p. 62). U.S. authorities have noted that the Kurdish forces guarding ISIS detainees are strained, particularly at the Al-Hol camp, and cited this as an additional rationale for nations to repatriate their citizens (Noack, 2019). The Americans fear that the Kurdish-run detention camps were at risk of seeing an increased number of escapees, or that the Kurdish guards would be overrun, was noted in 2019 when then-U.S. President Trump warned his European counterparts that "The U.S. does not want to watch as these ISIS fighters permeate Europe, which is where they are expected to go" (Noack, 2019, para. 2). The strain placed on Kurdish forces only increased in October 2019 when Turkey, fearful of Kurdish SDF fighters amassing near its southern border, invaded northern Syria and forced the SDF to divert fighters away from the detention camps to stall the Turkish incursion (Mogelson, 2020).

U.S. officials have also voiced concerns that allowing individuals to remain in detainment camps, particularly children, runs the risk of spreading ISIS' message and indoctrinating more individuals to their cause, allowing the group to survive and propagate as a terrorist entity despite the loss of its territory in Iraq and Syria. At its height, ISIS recognized the value of children to the group's cause and invested in its

young members, catering to their needs and potential (Van der Heide & Alexander, 2020). ISIS viewed the indoctrination of children as a strategic and long-term investment that would continue to promote ISIS ideology (Mulroy et al., 2020). While female children were often sexualized by the group, ISIS viewed male children as tools to promote terrorism (Alsaleh, 2019). These so-called "Cubs of the Caliphate" were indoctrinated in ISIS ideology and trained as potential fighters and suicide bombers (Alsaleh, 2019). ISIS is estimated to have indoctrinated and trained approximately 1,100 children as "Cubs," many of whom were believed to have come from outside of Syria and Iraq (Mulroy et al., 2020). Minors already living within the Caliphate were often recruited by ISIS to engage in activity on behalf of the group using multiple incentives, such as family pressure, offering an escape from family problems, a desire for social status, or religious indoctrination (Alsaleh, 2019). Despite the fall of the Caliphate and the deaths of many of its members, the threat of children being indoctrinated into ISIS ideology has not abated. A large segment of female detainees within the Al-Hol camp has maintained "fanatical" pro-ISIS views (De Azevedo, 2020), and have resorted to increasing levels of violent punishments within the camps for infractions such as immodest attire, expressing anti-ISIS views, and engaging with aid-workers, lawyers, or journalists (Vale, 2019). As of August 2019, at least two women were reportedly murdered by radical female detainees within Al-Hol (McKernan, 2019). The continued presence of pro-ISIS ideologues within the Al-Hol camp, combined with the poor living conditions and lack of formal educational resources for children within the camp, has raised fears that children will be particularly vulnerable to being radicalized while they remain in Al-Hol, and that the longer they remain, the less likely the potential for them to be de-radicalized upon their return (Alsaleh, 2019).

The U.S. has cited the potential radicalization threat within Al-Hol as one of the motivating factors for demanding that countries repatriate their citizens. Circa October 2022, Army Gen. Michael "Erik" Kurilla, the commander of U.S. Central Command, noted that the Al-Hol camp "is a literal breeding ground for the next generation of ISIS...ISIS seeks to exploit these horrific conditions" (Kube & Lee, 2022, para. 9). American authorities have voiced specific concerns that the thousands of children in Al-Hol are especially vulnerable to being recruited by ISIS or forced to join

(Kube & Lee, 2022). Recognizing the long-term security threat posed by leaving detainees, particularly children, in the Al-Hol camp, the current Biden administration has proactively sought to assist countries in repatriating their citizens. For example, the Biden administration is offering other countries support for repatriating their citizens, such as helping verify detainee identities, providing advice about rehabilitation and deradicalization, talking through legal challenges and offering logistical support, such as transporting Al-Hol residents out of northeast Syria on U.S. military aircraft (Kube & Lee, 2022).

In terms of its capacity to handle repatriating its citizens, the United States also had relatively fewer foreign fighters to contend with in comparison with the U.K. Approximately 300 Americans travelled to join ISIS, in comparison with approximately 850 Britons (Cook & Vale, 2018). Therefore, there is less burden placed on American national security and law enforcement resources to track, investigate or potentially prosecute returnees (Cook & Vale, 2018). Given that a fraction of those who travelled were female (an estimated 1 in 7) (Bergen et al., 2015), along with the fact that many, if not the majority of, Americans are believed to have died in Iraq and Syria (Wright, 2019), the U.S. has fewer cases of female returnees to process in comparison to their European counterparts. The U.S. has successfully prosecuted multiple American returnees, including women. For example, American citizen Allison Fluke-Ekren was sentenced to 20 years in prison for organizing and leading an all-female military battalion in Syria on behalf of ISIS (U.S. Department of Justice, 2022). Former Indiana resident Samantha Elhassani was sentenced to six and a half years in prison after being convicted of financing terrorism, further to Elhassani having travelled to join ISIS in 2015 with her husband and brother-in-law (Hassan & Green, 2020).

It should be noted that the U.S. faces fewer legal challenges than many other governments in prosecuting people associated with ISIS and obtaining stiff penalties for individuals found to have been a member or provided support to the group, thanks in part to American anti-terror laws whereby even travelling to ISIS territory as a trailing spouse is considered a criminal act (International Crisis Group, 2019). Additionally, the U.S. enjoys great flexibility in the use of intelligence as evidence (Manget, 2006). Since the 9/11 attacks in 2001 and the enactment of *The Patriot Act*, the barriers between law enforcement and intelligence collection, and the use of

intelligence information as evidence and vice versa, have been eroded. The U.S. government's attempts to address terrorism after 2001 have been a multi-pronged approach involving the intelligence community, law enforcement agencies, diplomatic corps, and military entities (Manget, 2006). "There is very little call (if any) that a wall should be maintained or resurrected between law enforcement and intelligence activities. In fact, just the opposite is the case. Every major recent review of U.S. intelligence policy and organization has called for increased information sharing, unity of command and control, and removal of barriers to joint and complementary action among U.S. government departments and agencies. The wall is gone" (Manget, 2006, p. 420). American authorities, therefore, have more information at their disposal to assist in the prosecution of returnees.

3.2 The British Security Context

Britain has a long history of attempting to counter terrorist activities. While the term 'terrorism' was not formally defined under British law, legal limits to civil liberties intended to curb "subversive" activities were first codified in the 1700s, while the 20th century saw various legal attempts to curb the Irish Republican Army's "terror offensive" in the United Kingdom via the *Prevention of Violence Act* (1938) and later the *Prevention of Terror Act* (1974) (Honeywood, 2016). Following the September 11th attacks in 2001, the U.K. quickly updated its *Terrorism Act* (2000), and following the 7/7 London attacks of 2005, a "litany" of anti-terror laws were introduced in the U.K. which human rights commentators immediately "denounced as draconian and ill-balanced due to their wide-reaching capabilities and the potential for such laws to encroach on civil liberties, including the right to privacy and freedom of speech" (Honeywood 2016, p. 29).

In contrast to the American experience which saw individuals inspired by ISIS ideology commit attacks, Europe and the U.K. have experienced terror attacks that were attributed to individuals or groups either trained and directed by ISIS Core, or a close affiliate. This includes the November 2015 attacks in Paris which killed 130 people and the March 2016 attacks in Brussels which killed 32 (Bergen et al., 2017). In May 2017, a British citizen killed 22 people in Manchester, England after he detonated a bomb at an Ariana Grande concert. Two years prior in 2015, the perpetrator of the

Manchester attack had met in Libya with members of ISIS' Battar Brigade, which had also played a key role in planning the 2015 Paris attacks (Bergen et al., 2017). Attacks in Europe have not only been perpetrated by men directly associated with ISIS. In 2016, three French women were arrested outside of Paris after a failed attempt to bomb Paris's Notre Dame Cathedral. One of the women had been engaged to two French extremists, both of whom had undertaken ISIS-inspired attacks within France (Chrisafis, 2016).

Unlike the U.S., the U.K.'s opposition to repatriating its citizens stems partly from the fundamental belief that former members of ISIS pose less of a threat to the U.K. if they are left abroad in Syria (International Crisis Group, 2019). British authorities have not only taken a hard political line against the repatriation of its citizens, but they have also sought to codify their opposition to seeking the return of British citizens. For instance, as the foreign fighter phenomenon became a more pressing issue circa 2014, Britain took additional steps to prevent the travel and return of British citizens seeking to travel abroad to Syria and Iraq in support of the Islamic State. In 2015, the Counter-Terrorism and Security Act received royal assent, which provided several measures aimed in particular at individuals seeking to join the Islamic State (Honeywood, 2016). The Counter-Terrorism and Security Act permitted British authorities the right to, among other measures, obtain Temporary Exclusion Orders (TEO) against British citizens. A TEO allowed the British government to prevent anyone suspected of engaging in terrorism from returning to the United Kingdom for a period of up to two years, and the TEO could be renewed once the two-year period had expired (Counter-Terrorism and Security Act, 2015). This provision not only runs the risk of imposing statelessness on British citizens but also risks subjecting Britons to torture and mistreatment by regional authorities and security services, thereby contravening the U.K.'s obligations under the United Nations Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (Honeywood, 2016, p. 40).

Even beyond TEOs, the U.K. has taken the drastic step of revoking citizenship from former British nationals detained in Syria. In the case of the detainee and former dual British-Canadian citizen Jack Letts, the U.K. government revoked his British citizenship in 2019 due to Letts' membership in ISIS, forcing Letts to rely on his Canadian citizenship to seek a path out of Kurdish custody ("'Jihadi Jack,' stripped

of U.K. citizenship", 2019). In 2018, the U.K. also removed the citizenship of Alexanda Kotey and El Shafee Elsheikh, two of a group known as the "Beatles" by their captives, who are now being held by the United States (Dworkin, 2019). However, in the case of detainee Shamima Begum, the revocation of her British citizenship in 2019 on national security grounds has rendered Begum entirely stateless ("Who is Shamima Begum", 2021). It should be noted, however, that the U.K. is not alone in resorting to revoking citizenship from former nationals detained in Syria. In 2016, the U.S. revoked the passport of Alabama-born Hoda Muthana, who currently resides in Al-Hol with her son. Rather than revoking Muthana's citizenship as the U.K. did Begum's, the U.S. took the unorthodox position that Muthana had never been an American citizen in the first place, noting that Muthana's citizenship was in question given her father's potential status as a Yemeni diplomat at the time of her birth in the U.S. (Shaub, 2019). However, it would appear that Muthana's case is more similar to that of Letts, Kotey and Elsheikh in that each may still claim citizenship outside of the U.K., while Begum remains without citizenship entirely. The U.K. and U.S. approach to citizenship rights and the cases of Hoda Muthana and Shamima Begum will be explored below in greater detail.

So why do British authorities see a greater threat in repatriation? First, British authorities have noted that individuals who were not only drawn to ISIS' message but also remained within the Caliphate as it fell are likely to represent some of the group's most radicalized and committed elements. Alex Younger, the former Director of the British Secret Intelligence Service (SIS/MI6) noted that returnees "are likely to have acquired the skills and connections that make them potentially very dangerous" (Dworkin, 2019, p. 6). This view was also held in relation to female ISIS members. While women may have initially been viewed as victims of male relatives or recruiters, the attitude toward them, particularly in Europe, became hardened as less sympathetic (Houry et al., 2019). After 2016, women were found to have participated in ISIS-inspired attacks in Europe, leading European security officials to reassess the role of women in the Caliphate, noting that they were not limited to being housewives, with some participating in recruitment (Houry et al., 2019).

Additionally, while the U.S. saw long-term peril in leaving children in detention in Syria, the U.K. appears to take a more short-term view of the threat. As

ISIS began to disseminate images of its "Cubs of the Caliphate" and "soon-to-be child martyrs" engaged in combat training and suicide operations, many outsiders' perceptions of these children shifted from that of victims to predators, with the view that ISIS had turned these children into "gullible ideologues" who would undertake terrorist violence on behalf of the group (Alsaleh, 2019). U.K. authorities have voiced concerns about the ideological commitment and skills British children would have acquired while living in Syria and Iraq under the Caliphate, and whether they constitute a potential threat (Alsaleh, 2019).

Regarding the likelihood of prosecuting British ISIS returnees, it would appear that the U.K. enjoys a similar legal milieu to that of their American security and intelligence counterparts when it comes to sharing intelligence with law enforcement agencies and prosecutors. After decades of living in a serious threat environment, British national security, law enforcement and legal authorities have developed a "relatively transparent and seamless model of cooperation" to migrate intelligence to evidence for enforcement and prosecutorial purposes, so much so that it is the standard practice in the U.K. for law enforcement agencies to share all terrorism-related information with MI5 (Murray & Huzulak, 2021).

Nevertheless, unlike their American counterparts, the U.K. authorities still face considerably more hurdles in successfully prosecuting British returnees, an effort that becomes even more difficult when prosecuting women who largely acted as non-combatants. The issue does not seem to necessarily stem from the inability to use classified information in prosecuting female returnees. Rather, it appears to be the fact that, despite British anxieties around the security threat posed by women previously associated with ISIS, current U.K. anti-terror legislation imposes much lighter sentences on those who have provided support to terror groups, rather than engaging directly in violent activity on behalf of the group. Notwithstanding the issues of evidence collection or using intelligence information, male fighters who have committed offences like torture, murder and sexual violence could theoretically be prosecuted and imprisoned long-term in their home countries (International Crisis Group, 2019). While the U.K. has revised its anti-terror laws to allow prosecution for less serious terrorist offences, such as providing material support or membership, these often come with shorter custodial sentences and can be more difficult to prove

(International Crisis Group, 2019). Given that women were generally barred from combat roles under ISIS and were more likely to engage in activities such as fundraising, propaganda and recruitment (Barrett, 2017; Hare-Osifchin, 2021), women in the U.K. may face very little, if any, time in prison for their membership or activities in support of ISIS (International Crisis Group, 2019). Given the above-noted concerns regarding women as hardened ISIS ideologues, the failure to prosecute female returnees and impose stiff custodial sentences on them appears to be a decidedly problematic proposition for the U.K. authorities.

3.3 American Approaches to Citizenship and International Humanitarian Law (IHL)

One of the most contentious issues concerning the repatriation of detainees and their children concerns the rights of citizenship and the state's right to revoke citizenship from former nationals. Given the above-noted difficulties some countries face in pursuing criminal prosecutions of returning ISIS members, many affected states are turning to more administrative avenues to reprimand these individuals (Paulussen, 2021). The revocation of citizenship rights by Western democracies in recent decades represents a grievous erosion of the right to be secure in one's citizenship, a principle which has been a cornerstone of the postwar European liberal political order, and of the international community's commitment to IHL (Weil & Handler, 2018). Indeed, the right to citizenship is arguably one of the most crucial human rights. In The Origins of Totalitarianism, Hannah Arendt famously argued that citizenship "is the right to have rights" (Arendt, 1951/2017; Paulussen, 2021). Critics of "denaturalization" powers note that any such process to revoke citizenship is deeply problematic, as it creates two classes of citizenship, where foreign-born individuals are treated differently than U.S.born citizens since foreign-born individuals can have their citizenship revoked (Semotiuk, 2018).

Scholars have debated at length about what responsibilities are associated with the legal status of citizenship, a debate that has become even more pressing in the post-9/11 American and British context (Herzog, 2011). The notion of "citizenship" and what rights it confers on an individual is often articulated in relation to the

conception of citizenship and nationhood in any particular country. That is, "the regulations responsible for the entrance into and inclusion of new members in the national community are dependent on the understanding of who should belong to the national 'we' and who should not" (Herzog, 2011, p. 78). The very definition of "citizenship" is highly contested, and often has competing and contradictory meanings ranging from "a purely legal/bureaucratic term, to an indicator of status, a form of identity, a normative desideratum, or a set of practices" (Herzog 2011, p. 79). Citizenship is also a constantly changing institution, contingent on historical struggles and contested by various political organizations regarding both the access to it and the type of privileges and obligations it entails (Herzog, 2011; Novak, 2022).

In the post-9/11 security environment, the terms of citizenship were recentred around public security in the U.S. (Masters & Regilme, 2020). Inevitably, the reconceptualization of American citizenship capitalized on fears and insecurities regarding terrorism, using "us vs. them" and "with us or against us" rhetoric to legitimize the of breaching basic human rights (Regilme, 2018). With the erosion of human rights in post-9/11 America, citizenship became "weakened" as due process rights were similarly diminished (Jarvis & Lister, 2013). Citizenship continued to be a highly contested concept during the Trump administration. Early policies in the Trump administration targeted citizenship issues, such as instituting a travel and immigration ban on countries with large Muslim populations, eliminating birthright citizenship for some groups and supporting Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) raids (Novak, 2022).

With the ascendancy of ISIS circa 2013-2014, both the U.S. and the U.K. sought to expand their government's ability to revoke citizenship. In the case of the U.S., American citizens must renounce their citizenship in order to have it officially revoked or have been found to have committed fraud during their immigration process (U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services [USCIS], n.d.). However, certain actions may also be considered to constitute a renouncement of American citizenship, such as committing an act of treason against the U.S. or voluntarily serving in the armed forces of a foreign state engaged in hostilities against the United States (U.S. Department of State, n.d.-a). In 2014, as citizens from multiple foreign countries were travelling abroad to Syria and Iraq to join ISIS, politicians in the U.S. proposed new legislation,

under the *Terrorist Expatriation Act* and later as the *Expatriate Terrorists Act*, that sought to expand the government's ability to strip citizenship from terror suspects (Sykes, 2016). Senator Ted Cruz, in support of the *Expatriate Terrorist Act*, sought to frame citizenship as conditional on conduct by arguing that joining ISIS constituted a deliberate renunciation of American citizenship (Sykes, 2016). Cruz argued that "congress should make fighting for or supporting ISIS an affirmative renunciation of American citizenship" (Cruz, 2014, para. 6). However, the *Expatriate Terrorists Act* was not passed (Sykes, 2016). Therefore, while the U.S. currently possesses the ability to revoke citizenship, the process is difficult and contemporary examples of the denaturalization of American citizens are rare (Asad, 2020).

As noted above, with specific reference to female ISIS members, the U.S. has successfully revoked citizenship from one woman, American-born Huda Muthana. In fact, Muthana is the only American citizen to have lost their citizenship further to their affiliation with ISIS (Benton & Banulescu-Bogdan, 2019). In 2014, Muthana left her home in Alabama at the age of 20 to join ISIS and later had a child with one of its fighters (Laughland, 2023). Muthana and her young son are currently detained at Camp Roj in Northern Syria (Laughland, 2023). Muthana was accused of voicing "enthusiastic support" for the group on social media by calling on Americans to join the group and carry out attacks in the U.S., although Muthana claims that her phone was confiscated following her arrival in Syria and that the tweets had been sent by other ISIS supporters (Laughland, 2023). In 2016, the Obama administration revoked Muthana's American citizenship (Alabama Woman Who Joined IS, 2023). Given the narrow set of circumstances under which the U.S. government can revoke citizenship, U.S. officials argued that Muthana had in fact never been an American citizen, a move that constituted "a rare revocation of birthright citizenship" (Alabama Woman Who Joined IS, 2023). The State Department argued that Muthana's citizenship was void and that her U.S. passport had been issued in error because her father was living and working in the U.S. as a diplomat on behalf of Yemen prior to her birth (Kennedy, 2019). For families of diplomats, citizenship isn't automatically conferred on babies born in the U.S. because of diplomatic immunity (Kennedy, 2019). The Trump administration maintained the same stance as the Obama administration and barred Muthana from returning to the United States (Laughland, 2023). In January 2022, the U.S. Supreme Court declined to consider Muthana's lawsuit seeking the right to reenter the United States, leaving Muthana and her son stranded in Northern Syria for the foreseeable future (Laughland, 2023).

Critics of the U.S. government's treatment of Muthana describe the situation as setting a "terrifying" precedent for American immigrants (Calamur, 2019). "Immigrants have prized American citizenship because, among other things, it accords their U.S.-born children the same rights and opportunities as other native-born Americans. It also offers the protection of the rule of law that their home countries sometimes lack. Muthana's case illustrates how illusory those protections could be" (Calamur, 2019, para. 8).

3.4 British Approaches to Citizenship and International Humanitarian Law (IHL)

Much like the U.S., the U.K. reoriented its citizenship laws following the 7/7 London attacks in 2005 and viewed citizenship with consideration of security implications (Masters et al., 2020). This also resulted in the curtailing of human rights in the name of security, as successive British Prime Ministers David Cameron, Theresa May, and Boris Johnson, as well as their respective Home Secretaries, spoke on the need to swap human rights with security (Masters et al., 2020). Britain has become the "outlier" amongst Western democracies, even in the post-9/11 security environment, in pursuing denaturalization at a much higher rate than other Western countries. While the U.S. has pursued denaturalization in rare instances, since 2006 the U.K. has revoked the citizenship of at least 373 Britons, at least 53 of whom have had alleged links to terrorism. This is more than the total number of revocations by Canada, France, Australia, and the Netherlands combined (Weil & Handler, 2018). Prior to 9/11, revocation powers had not been used in the UK since 1973 (Sykes, 2016). In fact, Britain has revoked citizenship from more people than any other country asides from Bahrain in the past decade (Institute on Statelessness and Inclusion, 2022). In 2014 the U.K. approved legislation specifically aimed at individuals who had travelled to Syria and Iraq that allowed the Home Secretary to strip citizenship from terror suspects and prevent them from returning to their native countries (Sykes, 2016). These powers were

successfully passed as part of the Immigration Act, which enabled the government to revoke citizenship in some cases, even if it results in statelessness (Sykes, 2016).

The U.K.'s willingness to render an individual stateless violates several fundamental principles of IHL. While under international law, states have the right "to determine under its own law who are its nationals," IHL provides for the right to a nationality and the right not to be arbitrarily deprived of their nationality (Institute on Statelessness and Inclusion, 2022). For example, Article 15 of the *Universal Declaration of Human Rights* expressly states that everyone has the right to a nationality and that no one shall be arbitrarily deprived of their nationality nor denied the right to change their nationality (United Nations, 1948). Therefore, in determining who constitutes a citizen, states are obligated to ensure that domestic laws on the acquisition, loss or denial of citizenship are consistent with the general principles of IHL (United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, 2004).

The UK Government's current position on British citizenship is that it "is a privilege, not a right," according to the Home Office briefing on the proposed changes to the 2014 law, implying that citizenship carries with it an expectation of loyalty to the state, and makes citizenship more broadly conditional on good behaviour (Sykes, 2016). British citizenship is also entangled with popular notions of what it means to be "British." Britain has embedded notions of hierarchical human rights through the concept of "Britishness," an attribute that has become unattainable to anyone who does not fit the dominant gendered and racialized archetype of a "true" British citizen. (Masters et al., 2020). Perhaps unsurprisingly, critics have noted that the U.K.'s denaturalization efforts in recent years have been aimed almost exclusively at Muslims, mostly of South Asian heritage (Sidiqque, 2022). In their 2022 report on British denaturalization, the Institute of Race Relations (IRR) commented, "The message sent by the legislation on deprivation of citizenship since 2002 and its implementation largely against British Muslims of South Asian heritage is that, despite their passports, these people are not and can never be 'true' citizens, in the same way that 'natives' are. While a 'native' British citizen, who has access to no other citizenship, can commit the most heinous crimes without jeopardizing his right to remain British, none of the estimated 6 million British citizens with access to another citizenship can feel confident in the perpetual nature of their citizenship" (Sidiqque, 2022, para. 4-5). Interestingly,

research on state approaches to repatriation has found that the countries which pursued unconditional repatriation were generally younger states (founded after 1991) in the Balkans and Central Asia, the possible explanation being that younger countries, such as Kosovo and Uzbekistan, are still attempting to define their national identities and would therefore have broader and perhaps looser conceptions of citizenship (Stenger, 2022). This strongly contrasts with the highly entrenched and racialized concept of "Britishness."

As noted above, with specific reference to female ISIS members, the U.K. took the extraordinary measure of revoking British citizenship from Shemima Begum. In 2015, Begum travelled from the U.K. to Syria as a teenager and has now effectively been rendered stateless by the U.K.'s decision to revoke her citizenship (Who Is Shamima Begum, 2021). In defending their position, the British Home Office argued that Begum would not be rendered stateless, as she is eligible for Bangladesh citizenship via her parents, despite Begum having never visited the country or held a Bangladeshi passport (Sanchez, 2021). However, the government of Bangladesh has indicated that Begum is not a Bangladesh citizen and will not be welcome in the country, instead noting that "the British government is responsible for her," leaving Begum to face indefinite detention in Syria by Kurdish forces (Sanchez, 2021). British Home Secretary Sajid Javid has since stated that he would not "hesitate to prevent" the return of Britons who travelled to Syria to join the Islamic State, and by the 20th of February 2019, the Home Office had notified Begum's family that her British citizenship would be revoked (Shamima Begum, 2019; Schwartz, 2019). Begum became the first-ever British woman stripped of her citizenship on national security grounds (Masters et al., 2020). Now 23 years old and confined to Camp Roj in Northern Syria, Begum had three children while in Syria, all of whom have since died (Topping, 2023). As of January 2023, Begum's lawyers continue to challenge the U.K.'s decision, arguing that as a 15-year-old at the time of her departure from Britain, Begum should be considered a victim of child trafficking and sexual exploitation (Topping, 2023; Weaver, 2022). Begum's case illustrates the extraordinary lengths the U.K. government resorted to in order to prevent the return of British ISIS affiliates from Syria. Along with ignoring IHL principles on the right to citizenship, the Begum case is an example of how citizens from marginalized backgrounds, such as racial, ethnic and religious

minorities, see their welfare and human rights brushed aside by a state security-oriented approach to citizenship (Masters et al., 2020).

3.5 American Approaches to the Rights of the Child and the Repatriation of Children

While the universal standard for human rights was enshrined by the United Nations in the 1948 adoption of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the universal rights of children are specifically protected under the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC), adopted in 1989, which recognizes the particular dependence and vulnerability of children (UNICEF, 2023). The CRC was later complimented by the Optional Protocol on the Involvement of Children in Armed Conflict (2002), which seeks to protect children from recruitment and use in hostilities (UN Office of the Special Representative of the Secretary-General for Children and Armed Conflict, 2023). However, international recognition that particular care needs to be extended to children has existed prior to 1989, as it has been stated in the Geneva Declaration of the Rights of the Child (1924) and the Declaration of the Rights of the Child (1959), as well as within various statutes and instruments of specialized agencies and international organizations concerned with the welfare of children (UN Office of the High Commissioner of Human Rights, 2023). The articles listed in the CRC are meant to follow four core principles of the convention; Children's right to nondiscrimination, the best interests of the child, children's right to survival and development, and the right of children to, when capable and given due weight in accordance with their age and maturity, express their own views freely in all matters affecting them (UNICEF, 2019a). In the context of children currently detained in Northern Syria, several CRC articles are relevant. First, Article 1 of the CRC states that "a child means every human being below the age of eighteen years." As such, any individual under the age of 18 in a conflict zone must be viewed as a victim, rather than as a combatant, and must be afforded special protections (Ní Aoláin, 2020). Article 6 of the CRC states that "States Parties recognize that every child has the inherent right to life (...) States Parties shall ensure to the maximum extent possible the survival and development of the child." Further to this, Article 37 states, "No child shall be subjected

to torture or other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment (...) No child shall be deprived of his or her liberty unlawfully or arbitrarily. The arrest, detention or imprisonment of a child shall be in conformity with the law and shall be used only as a measure of last resort and for the shortest appropriate period of time." There is no doubt that the poor conditions within the camps in Northern Syria, particularly within Al-Hol, violate children's right to life and survival, while the lack of access to food, clean water, shelter, basic sanitation, as well as their exposure to violence, illness and premature death would doubtless qualify as cruel and inhuman punishment (Ní Aoláin, 2020). Continued detention in Northern Syria, without the prospect of release or repatriation, clearly violates a child's right against arbitrary detention "for the shortest appropriate period of time." Clearly, the failure of states to repatriate children constitutes a gross violation of the fundamental rights and protections extended to children under the CRC and other applicable statutes. The CRC emphasizes that children are children first and foremost, not child soldiers, child refugees, child terrorists or "ISIS children" (Korhonen & Halme-Tuomisaari, 2022).

Interestingly, the U.S. is the only country which has not ratified the CRC (UNICEF, 2023). Although the U.S. participated in the drafting process of the CRC and became a signatory in 1995, the U.S. Senate proved to be highly hostile toward ratification (Kilbourne, 1999). American opposition to ratifying the CRC is concentrated primarily among conservative Christian organizations which view the CRC as a "dangerous attack on parents' rights in the United States," an interpretation of the CRC which is based on a general misunderstanding among these groups on several articles of the CRC (Kilbourne, 1999). More recently, the issue of border migration has further impeded the potential ratification of the CRC in the U.S. In 2018, the U.S. was heavily criticized by the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights, Zeid Ra'ad Al Hussein, further to the Trump administration's policy of deliberately separating children from their parents who had been found crossing the southern border illegally, resulting in the separation of thousands of children from their parents (Galbraith, 2018). Al Hussein condemned the deliberate separation of migrant children from their parents, a clear violation of Article 9 of the CRC, and encouraged the U.S. to finally ratify the CRC in order to ensure the fundamental rights of all children (Galbraith, 2018). However, to date, this has not come to fruition.

While the U.S. remains the only country which has not ratified the CRC, American authorities have been vociferous in their demands that countries repatriate children. This appears to stem more from long-term American security concerns, rather than seeking to uphold children's rights and protections. As noted above, the U.S. has cited the security risk presented by allowing children to remain in camps such as Al-Hol. Given the horrible conditions within the camp and their ongoing exposure to extremist ideologues within the camp, allowing children to remain in detention risks their indoctrination into ISIS ideology and potential recruitment by remaining elements of the group (Kube & Lee, 2022).

3.6 British Approaches to the Rights of the Child and the Repatriation of Children

Unlike the U.S., in December 1991 the British government ratified the CRC (Lansdown et al., 1996). By ratifying the CRC, the U.K. agreed that public bodies must consider the best interests of the child when doing anything that affects children (Equality and Human Rights Commission (UK), 2023). However, the UK has been criticized for its ongoing non-compliance with the CRC, although Scotland and Wales have shown higher levels of compliance than England and Northern Ireland (Gray, 2022). The U.K.'s overall inability to fully comply with the CRC is attributed to a lack of political will and low prioritization of children's rights, as well as resource barriers (Gray, 2022). Like the U.S., the U.K. government's asylum policy and handling of illegal immigration often fail to uphold the principles of the CRC. Investigations into the Home Office's handling of child migrants have found that its institutional practices often violate the rights of children, particularly those of unaccompanied minors who account for approximately 10% of asylum seekers who arrive in the U.K. each year (Campbell, 2020). Practices such as interviewing children shortly after they have been intercepted by the police when they are exhausted and disoriented, or using the initial asylum screening interview to obtain information to decide the child's claim rather than assess the child's needs clearly subordinates the "best interests" of the child to immigration control (Campbell, 2020).

With specific reference to children currently detained in Northern Syria, the U.K. has continued to follow policies which are in non-compliance with the principles of the CRC. The stated policy of the British government with respect to the repatriation of British children is that it will facilitate the return of unaccompanied or orphaned children on a case-by-case basis and subject to national security concerns (Allen, 2021). This policy not only subordinates the best interests of the child and their right to life and survival to national security interests, but it is also a clear violation of Article 9 of the CRC against the deliberate separation of children from their parents. The fact that the U.K. has articulated a willingness to repatriate unaccompanied or orphaned children perhaps illustrates the fact that British authorities have fewer concerns with repatriating the children themselves, and are rather more focused on the larger implications of allowing the return of children in the company of their mother. The Kurdish SDF will not permit the separation of children from their mothers against the mother's wishes, therefore it is highly unlikely for a child to be repatriated without their parent unless they have been orphaned (Bagheri & Bisset, 2022). Repatriating children may therefore represent a "Pandora's box" for authorities, whereby the mothers of children within Syrian detention camps are considered to have been radicalized, potentially constituting a threat to the receiving state (Bagheri & Bisset, 2022). Hence why, as noted above, the few British children to be repatriated from Syria have been orphans (Sabbagh, 2022).

The rights of the child not only apply to minors who were born to British citizens while living within the Caliphate or while in detention. The rights of the child are also applicable to British citizens who travelled to join the Islamic State while under the age of 18. Under IHL, girls under the age of 18 who travelled to join could arguably be classified as child soldiers (Bisset, 2019). Many girls under the age of 18 travelled to join the Caliphate after being radicalized and recruited through the internet and social media, with the result that many were sexually exploited as "wives" of Islamic State fighters and often bearing multiple children (Bisset, 2019). Under Article 39 CRC and Article 6 of the *Optional Protocol on Children in Armed Conflict*, states should approach children who commit crimes while associated with armed groups as victims, with a focus on restorative justice and social reintegration (Bisset, 2019).

The legal status of children becomes more complex when individuals who had travelled to join the Islamic State as minors, but subsequently turn 18 while in

custody, with the result that the international legal protections extended to children cease to apply once they reach adulthood (Bisset, 2019). This is illustrated by the case of Shamima Begum. Her lawyer has highlighted that Begum was 15 years old when she left the U.K. after being subjected to extensive propaganda and later subjected to sexual exploitation. Begum was "persuaded, influenced and affected with her friends by a determined and effective [ISIS] propaganda machine (...) [Begum was] recruited, transported, transferred, harboured and received in Syria for the purposes of sexual exploitation" (Weaver, 2022). Begum, who lived the majority of her time under the Islamic State as a child, is now 23 years old and therefore no longer falls under any of the legal regimes protecting children, despite the fact she could be considered to have fallen under the definition of a child soldier (Bisset, 2019). While they may have side-stepped the issue by revoking Begum's citizenship, the U.K. will still have to grapple with the fate of children without dual nationality who were born to British citizens within the Islamic State (Bisset, 2019).

3.7 The Role of Islamophobia in America Approaches to the Repatriation of Women and Children

The term "Islamophobia," defined as "an unfounded fear of Islam. . . [and therefore] fear or dislike of all or most Muslims" was first coined fairly recently in 1997 (Ali, 2012). While the rise of Islamophobia, particularly in the U.S., is strongly associated with public reactions to the 9/11 attacks in 2001, the roots of anti-Muslim sentiments pre-date 2001. In the 1980s and 1990s, Orientalist tropes which had previously focused specifically on "Arabs" as the archetypal Other had begun to widen and compass Muslims as a whole (Ali, 2012). That is to say, in the 1990's Islam, rather than "Arabness," became the primary target of "Othering." It was around this time that theorists such as Samuel Huntington and Bernard Lewis published highly-publicized and provocative essays (*The Clash of Civilizations* and *The Roots of Muslim Rage*, respectively) which depicted Islam as highly traditionalist and regressive, and therefore antithetical to Western secularism and modernity (Ali, 2012). Following the 9/11 attacks in 2001, the "Othering" of Muslims in the U.S. was cemented by fierce anti-Muslim rhetoric from segments of the American public and authorities alike. Those

who promoted Islamophobia in the U.S. in the aftermath of the 9/11 attacks, including bloggers, right-wing politicians, and conservative religious leaders, managed to convince a large portion of the American public that Muslims are a serious threat to the existing American political establishments, and even the West writ large (Mohiuddin, 2015).

By the time the Islamic State declared its Caliphate in 2014, anti-Muslim sentiment had not only become firmly established amongst a large portion of the American public but was even exacerbated under the Trump administration. Within a week of taking office, President Trump issued an executive order banning entry to the U.S. by travellers from many predominantly Muslim countries, as well as declaring that "Islam hates us" (Patel, 2017). The staunchly anti-Muslim rhetoric of President Trump and many of his advisors did not represent a sudden about-face in American political discourse, but rather "an amplification and extension of practices and policies that became par for the course in post-September 11 America. President George W. Bush built, and President Barack Obama allowed to stand, national security laws and policies that treat American Muslims as suspects, subjecting them to widespread surveillance and preemptive prosecution" (Patel, 2017). This climate was aggravated by attacks and attempted attacks within the U.S. that were perpetrated by individuals claiming allegiance to ISIS, such as the 2016 mass-shooting attack at the Pulse nightclub in Orlando, Florida which killed 49 people (Zambelich, 2016).

Although the U.S. has strongly urged its allies to repatriate its citizens from detention in Northern Syria, President Trump also expressed strong suspicions about refugees displaced by the Syrian conflict, which stemmed from his conviction that those fleeing ISIS might actually be adherents of the group, and part of a strategy to build a secretive ISIS paramilitary force in the West (Cole, 2018). Notably, it is the proliferation of Islamophobia in the West which is cited as one of the primary reasons for individuals being radicalized by a group such as ISIS. Anti-Muslim rhetoric and discrimination against Muslim immigrants in particular often facilitate Muslims' lack of integration into many Western countries (Mitts, 2019). One of ISIS' most distinctive recruitment strategies was its extensive use of social media, so much so that security and intelligence agencies found it difficult to keep track of the group's online footprint (Mitts, 2019). It was via this vast social media network that ISIS was able to capitalize

on the feelings of alienation of many young Muslims living in the West, by offering forums which allowed these individuals to interact with others who had already been radicalized or to explore extremist content on the Internet (Mitts, 2019). By offering an online community, ISIS offered a sense of belonging and identity to Muslims who previously felt isolated in the West (Mitts, 2019). For Western Muslim women in particular, it was found that the motivation to travel and join ISIS stemmed from feelings of social and cultural alienation, as well as feelings of uncertainty living as a Muslim in a Western country, as well as the perception that the international Muslim community was being violently persecuted (Saltman & Frenett, 2016). For example, American citizen Hoda Muthana became an adherent to ISIS' ideology after opening a Twitter account and interacting with ISIS supporters before she eventually travelled to Syria to join the group (Hall, 2015).

With respect to repatriating women and children from Northern Syria, feminist scholarship has noted the gendered and racialized dynamics which play a role in discussions of women associated with the Islamic State (Stenger, 2022). Traditionally, anti-Muslim discourse has often infantilized Muslim women while racializing and demonizing Muslim men (Stenger, 2022). Women associated with ISIS are often characterized in popular media as "ISIS Wives," "Jihadi brides," or "ISIS Widows," despite the fact that they often played a larger role within the Islamic State, such as recruiting, fundraising and propaganda (Davis, 2020). Combining the terms "women and children" of ISIS, or simply referring to both groups as "family members" of ISIS fighters is also frequent, illustrating how Muslim women's agency in terrorist activity is often minimized by equating their mental capacity and criminal liability to that of children (Davis, 2020). However, in evaluating the threat posed by female ISIS detainees, media depictions often veer between "active security threat" to "duped victim" (Cook & Vale, 2019). Research into media narratives surrounding female returnees in Morocco and Tunisia found that in countries where women were described as victims, the emphasis was on rehabilitation, while countries which characterized women as a threat emphasized criminal justice responses (Stenger, 2022). For example, among the seven countries which repatriated their citizens from Syria unconditionally, detainees were presented as victims in need of rehabilitation, with women specifically being shown in news media as mothers holding their children (Stenger, 2022).

Interestingly, despite the explosion of anti-Muslim sentiment in the U.S. following the 9/11 attacks and subsequent incidents such as the Pulse nightclub attack, there is nearly no discussion of the role of Islamophobia in the context of American approaches to repatriation. While there is an overall acknowledgement that Islamophobia plays a role in the erosion of citizenship rights for Muslim Americans, creating "second-class" citizenship (Ali, 2012), there does not appear to be any analysis of the role it may play in the U.S. approach to the repatriation of women. Even with respect to former U.S. citizen Hoda Muthana, there does not appear to be any discussion in available indices of the role anti-Muslim sentiment may have played in the loss of her American citizenship.

3.8 The Role of Islamophobia in British Approaches to the Repatriation of Women and Children

Similar to the U.S., Islamophobia existed in the U.K. prior to the 9/11 and London 7/7 attacks in 2005, but it was made worse by these incidents. The London 7/7 bombings have been cited as a major event in shaping relations between Muslims and non-Muslims in Britain, as the discovery that the perpetrators were British-born Muslim men served to compound reactions to the 9/11 attacks (Hussein & Bagguley, 2012). In the years since the 7/7 attacks, British Muslims have become "securitized," as they are increasingly viewed as a security threat by British politicians, media and non-Muslims (Hussein & Bagguley, 2012). A 2021 survey found that Muslims were the U.K.'s second "least liked" group, behind Gypsy and Irish Travellers, with 25.9% of the British public feeling negatively toward Muslims, 9.9% of which characterized themselves as feeling "very negative" toward Muslims (Jones & Unsworth, 2021). British Muslims are the most targeted group for hate crimes in the U.K., with the Home Office reporting that there had been a 42% increase in anti-Muslim hate crimes from 2021 to 2022, a development which critics attributed to the rise of far-right extremism in recent years (Kartal, 2022). Prejudice is also frequently directed at Muslim women specifically. Along with facing penalties in the labour market, women in the U.K. who are visibly Muslim, i.e. wearing the hijab, niqab or other forms of Islamic veils, tend to be targeted the most with hate crimes in the UK (Ganesh & Abou-Atta, 2016).

British Islamophobia toward Muslim women specifically has major repercussions for women who are currently detained in Syria. As noted above, feminist scholarship on the subject of Islamophobia has highlighted how Muslim women are often characterized as lacking agency or mental capacity. Alice Martini (2018) undertook an examination of reporting pertaining to "jihadi brides" in three of the leading British broadsheets from June 2014 to May 2017 and found that specific words were often used in relation to women detainees, mainly "lured," "enticed," "used" or "groomed." These words were almost always used in a passive voice, such as "[women] lured by ISIS," "young Muslim girls from around the world have been enticed to join ISIS," "victims of grooming" and "British women being used by ISIS to incite acts of terror at home" (Martini, 2018). Women associated with ISIS were usually depicted as victims of Muslim male terrorists who did exercise their agency, as these women were "groomed" by male fighters as a pedophile might, again underlining how these women are infantilized by the British press (Martini, 2018). Women were also characterized by "supernatural" metaphors which described them as having been "mesmerized," "under the spell," or "entranced" by an ISIS fighter and/or with the idea of joining the Islamic State, or that migrating to ISIS territory rendered someone as "monstrous" or even "demonic" (Jackson, 2021). It was also found that British broadsheets placed an overemphasis on the physical appearances of British women who had travelled to join ISIS. Women were variously described as "poster girls" while reporting often focused on the woman's physical appearance, usually accompanied by photos of the subject in Islamic garments such as niqab or burqa as a visual tool to depict both their radicalization and their role as oppressed "prisoners" and "victims" of both ISIS and Islamic culture (Martini, 2018). Their travel to join the Islamic State was characterized as a "betrayal" of Western generosity, reinforced by the Neo-Orientalist idea of the superiority of the West and the inferiority of Islamic culture (Martini 2018, p. 25).

The representation of "jihadi brides" in British media has severe repercussions for women detained in Northern Syria. Characterizing women associated with ISIS as lacking in agency and vulnerable to radicalization created homogenizing and dehumanizing representations that structured the scope of possibilities for responding to the problem of repatriation (Jackson, 2021). The result was that, as ISIS and the phenomenon of "jihadi brides" gained traction in the UK media, both the British

public and policymakers hardened their attitude toward women who chose to join the conflict in Syria and Iraq. For example, in 2015 when Shamima Begum and two friends left Bethnal Green to join ISIS, the Metropolitan Police assistant commissioner assured the public that the three girls would not be treated as terrorists if they returned to the UK, yet four years later Begum would be rendered stateless by the UK government (Jackson, 2021). In another example, British citizen Sally Jones had travelled to Syria in the company of her young son, Jojo Jones, in order to marry prominent ISIS fighter, Junaid Hussein. In 2015, Hussein was killed via a US drone strike which successfully caught him on the rare occasion when he was not accompanied by Jojo Jones, whom Hussein frequently used as a human shield. Yet two years later in 2017, Sally Jones was killed by a CIA drone strike near the Iraqi/Syrian border in the company of Jojo Jones, who was 12 years old at the time. That is to say, in the span of two years, the extrajudicial killing of a British minor alongside his mother had become an acceptable outcome to British authorities (Jackson, 2021). Even Jojo himself was described by a British broadsheet as "gone forever, transformed beyond recognition by his evil mother [Sally]," a characterization which implied that Jojo had become something monstrous and less than human (Jackson, 2021). The increasingly hardline treatment of British "jihadi brides" and even their children was a result of homogenizing representations of these women which served to collectively dehumanize them and legitimize their annihilation (Jackson, 2021).

An analysis of social media posts pertaining specifically to Shamima Begum found that popular narratives concerning gender and terrorism informed the overwhelmingly negative perception of Begum being articulated online. In a similar vein to ISIS women being depicted as either "duped victims" or "active security threats," Begum was often demonized as being "unapologetic and provocative," thus failing to fulfill the role of the "good victim" who was duped or coerced into the role of "jihadi bride" because she had instead rationally chosen violence (Evans & da Silva, 2021). Interestingly, Begum is rarely discussed in the context of victimhood and is in fact granted agency by a majority of the British public, but in doing so she is therefore overwhelmingly viewed as a security threat and undeserving of British citizenship (Evans & da Silva, 2021). As a result, the British public overwhelmingly supports the treatment that Begum received from the British government. A July 2020 survey of

British adults found that 70% of those surveyed felt that the U.K. made the right decision in stripping Shamima Begum of her British citizenship (*Shamima Begum*, 2020).

The massive unpopularity of repatriating women associated with ISIS, and the particular animosity expressed by the British public against Shamima Begum, no doubt registers with British lawmakers and politicians. As noted above, the British security services are not confident that they will be able to secure convictions for ISIS supporters, as bringing these women home and subsequently failing to prosecute them would be politically unpopular and would amount to "political suicide" for many leaders (Hassan, 2021; Widago et al., 2021). This is especially true for a figure like Shamima Begum, who has little support from the British public to see her citizenship reinstated or that she be allowed to return to the U.K.

CHAPTER 4 SUMMARY OF FINDINGS

In comparing the American and British security contexts, overall each country takes a very different position on the threat posed by female detainees if they are to return to their host country, or if they are to be left abroad. This is despite the fact that both the U.S. and the U.K. have pursued similarly aggressive anti-terrorism regimes and allowed greater flexibility in information sharing amongst law enforcement and security agencies in recent decades. As outlined above, while the Americans see a greater threat in allowing female detainees and their children to remain overseas, British authorities see a greater threat in allowing these individuals to return. The U.S. appears to be more focused on the long-term security implications of leaving ISIS detainees in detention camps, while the U.K. appears to be more focused on the short-term security implications of allowing British women and children to return from Northern Syria. American authorities also appear better able to prosecute female returnees and obtain stiff custodial sentences than their British counterparts, who are operating under legislation that imposes much shorter sentences for individuals who provided peripheral support to ISIS, a category of activity that is much more likely to apply to female rather than male returnees.

In terms of comparing U.S. and U.K. approaches to international humanitarian law (IHL), both the U.S. and U.K. experienced a fundamental shift in their approaches to citizenship, as the post-9/11 security environment saw citizenship become re-centred around national security concerns. Yet when it comes to the issue of revoking citizenship, the U.S. operates under a much stricter legal framework when seeking to revoke American citizenship from women associated with ISIS, as opposed to the U.K. which views citizenship as a "privilege" rather than a right. The U.K. operates under much broader powers which allow the U.K. to revoke citizenship and even render an individual stateless, even though this directly violates several articles of IHL. In relation to each state's approach to the rights of children, the U.S. is the only country which is not a signatory to the UN *Convention on the Rights of the Child*, due in part to sovereignty concerns by domestic special interest groups and its treatment of

child migrants. Yet despite this, the U.S. nevertheless urges its allies to repatriate children from Northern Syria, a position which inadvertently supports many principles of the CRC. Unlike the U.S., the U.K. is a signatory to the CRC, yet British authorities have failed to protect the fundamental rights of children due to their overall refusal to seek the repatriation of minors.

Finally, in comparing the potential role of Islamophobia in their approaches to repatriation, both the U.S. and the U.K. show similar patterns in terms of the history of anti-Muslim sentiment in each country, as both experienced a marked upsurge in Islamophobia following the 2001 9/11 attacks and the 2005 7/7 attacks. However, there is more acknowledgement in the U.K. of the role that Islamophobia has played in the government's approach to repatriation, while there is almost no discussion of how the same phenomenon has influenced American approaches.

CHAPTER 5 ANALYSIS OF FINDINGS

5.1 Comparing American and British Security Contexts

In comparing the security milieu of both countries, it is apparent that the U.S. appears to be far more focused on the long-term security consequences of leaving citizens abroad in Northern Syria than their British counterparts. One factor is the American assessment that the Kurdish authorities running the detainee camps lack the capacity to maintain security within the camps, leading to fears that there will be an increase in escapees able to leave Northern Syria and permeate the West without detection. However, an even greater factor is the American assessment specific to the repatriation of children from camps such as Al-Hol. Namely, leaving children to grow up in detainee camps greatly increases the probability that they will be indoctrinated and radicalized by ISIS ideology, no doubt worsened by the extremely poor living conditions within the camps. As noted above, U.S. officials have specifically cited the fear that camps such as Al-Hol are "breeding grounds" for the next generation of ISIS as children in the camps are continually exposed to violence and pro-ISIS ideology. Conversely, U.K. authorities see a much more immediate threat in returning detainees to Britain. Not only are female detainees who remained behind in the Caliphate considered to represent some of the group's most radicalized elements, but British officials have characterized children who lived under ISIS as "gullible ideologues" who are willing to undertake violence on behalf of the group. This divergence in the U.S. and U.K. threat assessments may be partially the result of increased target-hardening and counter-terrorism efforts undertaken by the U.S. since 2001 whereby it has managed to withstand attacks directed by ISIS core, unlike the U.K. which has experienced domestic attacks linked directly to the group, such as the 2017 Manchester Arena attack. This is not to say the U.K. hasn't engaged in a similarly intense level of anti-terrorism capacity building as the U.S., but that there may be a perception among authorities that the U.K. remains more vulnerable to domestic attacks directed by ISIS or similar groups, while U.S. authorities may feel more confident in their ability to thwart an attempted direct attack on the American homeland.

Comparing the U.S. and U.K. security contexts also reveals that while each country enjoys a similar legal milieu when it comes to sharing intelligence with law enforcement agencies and prosecutors, the U.S. appears to have a greater capacity to monitor or imprison female returnees than the U.K. This may partially be due to the number of women who are currently detained in Syria. Compared to the number of British citizens who travelled to join ISIS, significantly fewer Americans travelled to Syria and Iraq, of which only a fraction were women, and even fewer survived the Caliphate's collapse. Perhaps more importantly, anti-terror laws in each country differ significantly with respect to the prosecution of activities characterized as support to, rather than direct participation in, terrorism. The U.S. operates within a legal regime whereby prosecutors are able to obtain more severe custodial sentences for women associated with ISIS, even though they were not involved in combat on behalf of the group. For example, American citizen Samantha Elhassani was sentenced to six and a half years in prison after being convicted of financing terrorism, despite not having been directly involved in ISIS combat operations. In contrast, although U.K. anti-terror laws allow prosecution for the less serious terrorist offences that are more likely to apply to British female detainees, these often come with shorter custodial sentences. Given the assessment by British authorities that women associated with ISIS represent a serious security threat to the U.K., there would appear to be a discrepancy between the perceived threat posed by female returnees and the legal remedies available to mitigate the threat.

5.2 Comparing American and British Approaches to Citizenship and International Humanitarian Law (IHL)

Following the 9/11 attacks in the U.S. and the 7/7 attacks U.K., the concept of citizenship became highly contested. As the terms of citizenship became re-defined, it became a highly securitized concept, as it became re-centred around public safety and security. Each country reconceptualized citizenship in a way that exploited the public's fear of terrorism, by using polarizing rhetoric that emphasized "us vs them." Citizenship is enshrined in IHL as one of the most crucial human rights, and both the U.S. and the U.K. are signatories to the *Universal Declaration of Human Rights* which asserts that

everyone has the right to a nationality and that no one shall be arbitrarily deprived of their nationality nor denied the right to change their nationality. Yet despite this, there have been attempts in both the U.S. and the U.K. to erode and weaken citizenship rights, as well as expand their respective government's ability to revoke citizenship.

However, it is interesting to note that despite the fact that each country saw an overall weakening of due process and citizenship rights in the aftermath of 9/11 and 7/7, there have been different outcomes with respect to their approaches to citizenship and denaturalization of ISIS detainees. While both the U.S. and the U.K. maintain the ability to revoke citizenship, the U.K. pursues denaturalization at a much higher rate than the U.S. or any other Western country. Meanwhile, attempts by U.S. policymakers to expand the ability to revoke American citizenship in response to the ISIS foreign fighter phenomenon have failed. When revoking citizenship from ISIS associate Hoda Muthana, American authorities took the novel approach of arguing that she had never been an American in the first place (despite previously having been issued an American passport). Rather than framing the issue as Muthana "losing" her American citizenship, it was argued that it was never there in the first place. Nevertheless, revocations of American citizenship remain incredibly rare.

Conversely, the U.K. has aggressively pursued the revocation of citizenship rights from multiple individuals associated with ISIS. Additionally, measures contained in The *Counter-Terrorism and Security Act*, aimed specifically at individuals seeking to join ISIS, allow British authorities the right to obtain Temporary Exclusion Orders (TEO) against British citizens. This not only undermines their right of return embedded in universal citizenship rights but also risks exposing Britons to torture and mistreatment by regional authorities and security services in Syria and Iraq. While American policymakers failed to expand the U.S. government's ability to revoke citizenship, the U.K. successfully passed legislation under the 2014 *Immigration Act* which allowed the Home Secretary to revoke British citizenship from terror suspects and prevent their return to the U.K., even in cases where revocation would result in statelessness. As we have discussed, U.K. authorities took the extraordinary step of revoking British citizenship from Shamima Begum, a move which has left Begum stateless. Begum's case illustrates not only the lengths to which the British government will go to prevent the return of women from ISIS territory but also the belief by

authorities that British citizenship is a privilege, not a right. Ultimately, it is not known why the U.S. and U.K. have such different outcomes with respect to the revocation of citizenship, and perhaps this is a question that deserves more inquiry.

5.3 Comparing American and British Approaches to the Rights of the Child and the Repatriation of Children

It is interesting to note that while the U.S. remains the only country which has not ratified the Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC), with respect to the repatriation of children from Northern Syria it is doing far more to secure the rights of children than the U.K., which has ratified the CRC. This is not to necessarily say that the U.S. has an overall better track record when it comes to respecting the rights of the child in comparison to the U.K. The Trump administration's policy of separating children from their parents who had been found crossing the southern border illegally is evidence enough that the U.S. does not always adhere to the principle of protecting the best interests of the child. Yet the U.S. has been one of the leading countries to demand the repatriation of children to their home countries. However, rather than framing the repatriation of children as a human rights issue, American authorities have instead focused on the security implications of leaving children in detainee camps such as Al-Hol. While officials have highlighted the poor living conditions for children within Al-Hol, it is the potential for these conditions to "breed" the next generation of ISIS that appears to have American security officials worried, rather than the harm being done to the children in and of itself.

For its part, the U.K. has ratified the CRC, yet its approach to repatriating children from Northern Syria has been lacking. As noted above, the U.K. has pursued the repatriation of children on a case-by-case basis, with only British orphans being permitted to return to Britain. Similar to the U.S., the U.K. view the repatriation of children through the lens of security concerns. Yet, as discussed above, the U.K. and U.S. assessment of the security threat posed by children differs greatly. While the U.S. sees long-term peril in allowing these children to remain abroad, the U.K. sees a more immediate threat in allowing them to return, particularly if it means they will be accompanied by their mother. The revocation of Shamima Begum's citizenship by the

U.K., despite the fact that she was a child at the time she left to join ISIS, is evidence of the particularly hardline approach that the U.K. is taking toward the repatriation of children. In theory, as a signatory to the CRC, the U.K. might be expected to show a greater interest in respecting the best interests of the child, yet this does not appear to be the case. This would suggest that each country's approach to the rights of the child does not affect each country's approach to the repatriation of women and children, and rather it is security concerns that underlie the U.S. insistence that children need to be returned to their home countries, and the U.K.'s insistence that most need to be kept away.

5.4 Comparing the Role of Islamophobia in American and British Approaches to the Repatriation of Women and Children

In both countries, while Islamophobia existed prior to the 9/11 and 7/7 attacks, it was made exponentially worse following these events. In the U.S. the anti-Muslim attitudes that erupted following the 9/11 attacks were only further reinforced by the Trump administration's executive order to ban travel from predominantly Muslim countries, as well as other anti-Muslim remarks made by Trump and his officials. The overall erosion of citizenship rights for Muslim Americans created "second-class" citizenship and the alienation of Muslims in the U.S. was cited as a contributing factor in the radicalization of young people such as Hoda Muthana who travelled to join ISIS. Meanwhile, in the U.K., British Muslims became securitized following the 7/7 attacks and were repeatedly characterized by British politicians and non-Muslims as a threat to British security. As noted above, by 2021 over a quarter of the British public reported that they viewed Muslims negatively, while British Muslims are the most targeted group for hate crimes in the U.K. Anti-Muslim sentiment is frequently directed toward women, who face penalties in the U.K. labour market and are also frequently targeted with hate crimes. Undoubtedly, anti-Muslim sentiments are at the forefront of the demonization of Shamima Begum and the belief that she is undeserving of British citizenship.

It is curious, then, that Islamophobia appears to strongly influence how the British public views the subject of repatriating women associated with ISIS, while it does not appear to have the same influence in the U.S. This is evidenced by the fact that there is little to no mention in American media or among officials of the unpopularity of repatriating women, nor that repatriation would amount to "political suicide" as it would in the U.K. It is not immediately clear why this would be the case. Similar to their approaches to citizenship, each country has seen an upsurge in Islamophobia following the 9/11 and 7/7 attacks, yet Islamophobia appears to be a factor influencing the issue of repatriation in one country and not the other. It is possible that the American authorities, as well as the American public, feel confident that the threat posed by ISIS returnees can be contained by the country's legal and security apparatus. Or perhaps Islamophobia is more embedded and virulent in the U.K. than in the U.S., a question that is beyond the scope of the current discussion. Nevertheless, it is notable that Islamophobia appears to exercise a greater influence on the repatriation issue in the U.K. than it does in the U.S.

CHAPTER 6 CONCLUSION

It is assessed that the answer to the research question posed at the outset of this independent study is that the most important variable which influences the British and American approach to repatriation is the difference in security contexts between the two countries. This appears to be due to a number of factors. First, the U.S. is more focused on the long-term security consequences of leaving citizens abroad, while the U.K. is focused on more short-term and immediate concerns surrounding allowing women and children to return to the U.K. Second, the U.K.'s security concerns surrounding women is due in part to the fact that it has experienced domestic attacks from members of ISIS "core," while the U.S. has successfully thwarted attacks on the American homeland since 9/11. Third, U.S. law enforcement and security agencies are able to obtain harsh custodial sentences for supporters of ISIS, a category which women are far more likely to fall into. While in the U.K., the prosecution of ISIS supporters is likely to be much more difficult, and the ability to obtain long-term custodial sentences is unlikely. There is therefore a fear that allowing these women to return from Northern Syria, after years of being hardened by ISIS ideology, will create a domestic security threat that U.K. security services are unable to cope with. Fourth, related in part to the role of Islamophobia, the inability to obtain convictions for former female ISIS members will likely prove politically unpopular. While this study did address the fact that the U.S. has a greater capability than the U.K. to secure convictions for women who may have provided support to ISIS, it did not seek to provide a side-by-side comparison of U.S. and U.K. anti-terrorism legislation, nor did it attempt to explain the reason for this divergence in legal approaches, which is believed to be outside the scope of this study. Additionally, this study did not directly compare American and British counter-terrorism capacities, such as the ability of each country's security and intelligence community to monitor ISIS returnees, which may also impact the security context.

Additionally, it would also appear that Islamophobia has a greater influence on the issue of repatriating women in the U.K. than it does in the U.S. Despite the fact

that it is present in both countries, Islamophobia appears to make the prospect of repatriating women from Northern Syria extremely unpopular in the U.K., while in the U.S. there is little objection. This calls into question how British Islamophobia differs from American Islamophobia, why anti-Muslim sentiment in Britain exerts enough political pressure on politicians that they adamantly avoid the repatriation of British women from Syria, and why the practise of making a former British citizen stateless is accepted by a significant portion of the British public. This study did not attempt to discern how Islamophobia differed between the U.S. and the U.K., nor did it attempt to explain how anti-Muslim sentiment became a significant factor with respect to British repatriation, but not in the U.S. It is not immediately apparent why this is the case, although the differences between U.S. and U.K. Islamophobia and dynamics of how it influences politicians in both countries may be a subject deserving of further inquiry in order to better understand how this issue affects repatriation policy in both countries.

In comparing the other variables potentially influencing the U.S. and the U.K., it is assessed the other identified variables did not appear to explain the difference in each country's repatriation policy. First, the concept of citizenship became securitized and contested in both the U.S. and the U.K. following the 9/11 and 7/7 attacks. In the U.S., citizenship became a highly contested and "weakened" concept, while the U.K. took a similarly hardline approach whereby British citizenship became "a privilege, not a right." Yet while both countries saw citizenship become a securitized concept, the U.K. has pursued more draconian citizenship policies than the U.S. in response to the ISIS repatriation issue, such as the use of Temporary Exclusion Orders (TEO) to prevent the return of British citizens, as well as the expansion of legislation that permits the revocation of British citizenship even in cases where an individual would be rendered stateless. Meanwhile, attempts by American lawmakers to pass legislation in response to the ISIS foreign fighter threat which would permit U.S. authorities to render an individual stateless had failed. The case of Hoda Muthana's loss of American citizenship appears to be an exception rather than the norm with respect to American repatriation efforts. It should be noted that this study did not attempt to account for the variation in American and British approaches to citizenship, such as why the U.K. is more willing than the U.S. to render an individual stateless, nor did it explore why American lawmakers were reticent to expand the ability to revoke American citizenship in response to the foreign fighter issue.

In comparing each country's approach to the rights of the child, it is also assessed that this variable did little to explain the difference between U.S. and U.K. policy approaches. While the U.S. is the only country in the world which has not ratified the CRC, it has pursued a repatriation policy that is far more likely to ensure the best interests of the child are met by removing them from the damaging environment of Al-Hol, even if this policy appears to be motivated more by its security concerns than human rights concerns. Meanwhile, the U.K., although it is a signatory to the CRC, has pursued a policy which overwhelmingly neglects the rights of the child. In theory, the U.K.'s status as a signatory to the CRC would render the U.K. more amenable than the U.S. to uphold the rights of the child, rather than less so. In fact, the U.S. has cited the threat to children and the risk of ongoing indoctrination by ISIS as one of the primary reasons why states should repatriate their citizens. It should, however, be noted that the U.S. stance on the issue of repatriating children from Syria should not be seen as representative of the overall American position on the protection of children. The recent policy of the Trump administration to separate children from their parents at the southern border is evidence that this concern for children only applies in certain situations. The U.S. position toward children in Northern Syria appears to be based more on the potential long-term security threat posed by children at risk of ISIS indoctrination if left in the detainment camps, rather than being based on concerns around the threat posed to children. In this case, U.S. advocacy for the repatriation of children is a secondary by-product of their primary concern with long-term security implications, rather than a concern for children's welfare specifically.

REFERENCES

- Alabama woman who joined IS hopes to return from Syria camp (2023, January 8).

 AP News. https://apnews.com/article/islamic-state-group-politics-syria-crime-prisons-dfb3cde1330e15b69a4c18552c837664
- Ali, Y. (2012). Shariah and citizenship—How Islamophobia is creating a second-class citizenry in America. *California Law Review*, *100*(4), 1027-1068. https://doi.org/10.15779/Z38481V
- Allen, J. (2021, February 10). Addressing the global threat of Daesh. Statement by Ambassador Jonathan Allen (UK Deputy Permanent Representative to the UN) at the Security Council briefing on international threats to peace and security caused by terrorist acts. UK Government.

 https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/addressing-the-global-threat-of-daesh?utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=govuk-notifications
 &utm_source=af93f4bf-aead-44cd-8e42-611779656172&utm_content=immediately
- Alsaleh, A. (2019). *Deradicalizing Syria's children of ISIS: A humanitarian imperative*. Centre for Global Policy. https://newlinesinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/Deradicalizing-Syrias-Children-of-ISIS-1.pdf
- Arendt, H. (2017). *The origins of totalitarianism*. Penguin Classics. (Original work published 1951).
- Asad, A. L. (2020). Latinos' deportation fears by citizenship and legal status, 2007 to 2018. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 117*(16), 8836-8844. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1915460117.
- Bagheri, S., & Bisset, A. (2022). International legal issues arising from repatriation of the children of Islamic State. *Journal of Conflict and Security Law*, 27, (3), 363-385. https://doi.org/10.1093/jcsl/krac013
- Barrett, R. (2017). *Beyond the Caliphate: Foreign fighters and the threat of returnees*.

 The Soufan Centre. https://thesoufancenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/
 11/Beyond-the-Caliphate-Foreign-Fighters-and-the-Threat-of-ReturneesTSC-Report-October-2017-v3.pdf

- Begum, T. (2022, February 10). British women and children detained in Syria failed by UK government, inquiry finds. *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/global- development/2022/feb/10/britishwomen-and-children-detained-in-syria-failed-by-uk-government-inquiry-finds
- Bell, S. (2022, February 16). *Canada's secretive policy on ISIS detainees closes door to repatriation*. Global News. https://globalnews.ca/news/8623903/canada-isis-prisoner-policy-repatriation/
- Benmelech, E., & Klor, E. F. (2016). What explains the flow of foreign fighters to ISIS? National Bureau of Economic Research. https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w22190/w22190.pdf
- Benton, M., & Banulescu-Bogdan, N. (2019). Foreign fighters: Will revoking citizenship mitigate the threat? Migration Policy Institute. https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/foreign-fighters-will-revoking-citizenship-mitigate-threat
- Bergen, P., Schuster, C., & Sterman, D. (2015). *ISIS in the West: The new faces of extremism*. New America. https://static.newamerica.org/attachments/11813-isis-in-the-west-2/ISP-Isis-In-The-West-v2.b4f2e9e3a7c94b9e9bd2a293 bae2e759.pdf
- Bergen, P., Sterman, D., Ford, A. & Sims, A. (2017). *Jihadist terrorism 16 years after* 9/11: A threat assessment. New America. https://na-production.s3.amazonaws.com/documents/Terrorism_9-11_2017.pdf
- Bisset, A. (2019, February 2019). What rights do the children of Islamic State have under international law? The Conversation. https://theconversation.com/what-rights-do-the-children-of-islamic-state-have-under-international-law-112322
- Blount, C. (2013). Staying in step: The US "pivot" and UK strategic choices. *Strategic Studies Quarterly*, 7(2), 137-150. http://www.jstor.org/stable/26270769

- Bronskill, J. (2022, December 2). Feds eyeing repatriation of 19 Canadian women and children held in Syria: document. CBC News. https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/canada-government-repatriation-syria-1.6673340
- Burke, A. (2021, March 16). American who freed Canadian girl calls on world to repatriate children stranded in Syrian camps. CBC News. https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/former-us-diplomat-wants-children-freed-syria-detention-camps-1.5951716
- Calamur, K. (2019, February 26). This ISIS citizenship case could set a terrifying precedent. *The Atlantic*. https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2019/02/hoda-muthana-isis-american-citizenship/583645/
- Campbell, J. R. (2020) Why "the best interests" of unaccompanied asylum-seeking children are left at the border: Structural violence and British asylum Policies. *Journal of Borderlands Studies*, *37*(4), 847-864. https://doi.org/10.1080/08865655.2020.1824681.
- Chrisafis, A. (2016, September 9). Cell of French women guided by Isis behind failed Notre Dame attack. *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/sep/09/cell-of-french-women-radicalised-by-isis-behind-failed-notre-dame-attack
- Cole, J. (2018, November/December). Hating Muslims in the age of Trump.

 Washington Report on Middle East Affairs, 37(7), 53-57, 70.

 https://www.wrmea.org/2018-november-december/hating-muslims-in-the-age-of-trump.html
- Cook, J., & Vale, G. (2018). From Daesh to 'diaspora': Tracing the women and minors of Islamic State. International Centre for the Study of Radicalisation. https://icsr.info/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/ICSR-Report-From-Daesh-to-%E2%80%98Diaspora%E2%80%99-Tracing-the-Women-and-Minors-of-Islamic-State.pdf
- Cook, J., & Vale, G. (2019). From Daesh to 'Diaspora' II: The challenges posed by women and minors after the fall of the Caliphate. International Centre for the Study of Radicalisation. https://icsr.info/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/ICSR-Infographic-From-Daesh-to-%E2%80%98Diaspora%E2%80%99-II-

- The-Challenges-Posed-by-Women-and-Minors-After-the-Fall-of-the-Caliphate.pdf
- Counter-Terrorism Security Act 2015. (n.d.). Retrieved January 16, 2023. https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2015/6/contents/enacted
- Cruz, T. (2014, September 11). *Ted Cruz: How U.S. can stop ISIS*. CNN. https://www.cnn.com/2014/09/10/opinion/ted-cruz-how-us-can-stop-isis/index.html
- Dass, R., & Singh, J. (2022, February 24). The challenges of repatriating Malaysian IS fighters from Syria. *The Diplomat*. https://thediplomat.com/2022/02/the-challenges-of-repatriating-malaysian-is-fighters-from-syria/
- Davis, J. (2020). The future of the Islamic State's Women: assessing their potential threat. International Centre for Counter-Terrorism. http://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep25260
- De Azevedo, C. V. (2020). ISIS resurgence in Al Hawl camp and human smuggling enterprises in Syria: Crime and terror convergence? *Perspectives on Terrorism*, 14(4), 43-63. https://www.jstor.org/stable/26927663
- Dworkin, A. (2019). Beyond good and evil: Why Europe should bring ISIS foreign fighters home. European Council on Foreign Relations. http://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep21502
- El-Muhammady, A., & Schonveld, B. (2020). *Homecoming: The return of foreign terrorist fighters in South-East Asia*. United Nations Development Programme (UNDP). https://www.entryandexitpoints.asia-pacific.undp.org/reportsUNDP HomecomingTheReturnofForeignTerroristFighters.pdf
- Equality and Human Rights Commission (UK). (2023). *Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC)*. https://www.equalityhumanrights.com/en/our-humanrights-work/monitoring-and-promoting-un-treaties/convention-rights-child
- Evans, C., & Da Silva, R. (2021). #ShamimaBegum: An analysis of social media narrative relating to female terrorist actors. *Politics*. https://doi.org/10.1177/02633957211041447
- France repatriates 51 children, mothers from Syrian camps. (2022, July 5), Al Jazeera. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/7/5/france-repatriates-children-mothers-from-syrian-refugee-camps

- France repatriates 51 from Syria camps in policy change. (2022, July 5). France24. https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20220705-france-repatriates-51-from-syria-camps-in-policy-change
- Galbraith, J. (2018). United States withdraws from the UN human rights council, shortly after receiving criticism about its border policy. *The American Journal of International Law*, 112(4), 745–751. https://doi.org/10.1017/ajil.2018.92
- Ganesh, B., & Abou-Atta, I. (2016). Forgotten women: The impact of Islamophobia on Muslim women in the United Kingdom. European Network Against Racism. https://www.enar-eu.org/wp-content/uploads/forgotten_women_report_united_kingdom final.pdf
- Gray, S. (2022). The domestic compliance system and compliance barriers: A UK child rights case study. *Policy Studies*, *44*(2), 195-215. https://doi.org/10.1080/01442872.2034776
- Hall, E. (2015, April 17). *Gone girl: An interview with an American in ISIS*. Buzzfeed News. https://www.buzzfeed.com/ellievhall/gone-girl-an-interview-with-an-american-inisis?utm%5C_term5.grBaBZdyN%5C#.iv22gLK9N.
- Hare-Osifchin, C. (2021). The right of return: The ISIS bride. *American University*National Security Law Brief, 11, (2), 92-111.

 https://digitalcommons.wcl.american.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1130
 &context=nslb
- Hassan, L., & Green, M. (2020, November 9). American mom who pleaded guilty to terrorism charges sentenced to 6.5 years. PBS Frontline. https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/frontline/article/american-mom-pleaded-guilty-terrorism-charges-sentenced/
- Hassan, L. (2021, April 6). Repatriating ISIS foreign fighters is key to stemming radicalization, experts say, but many countries don't want their citizens back. Frontline. https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/frontline/article/repatriating-isis-foreign-fighters-key-to-stemming-radicalization-experts-say-but-many-countries-dont-want-citizens-back/
- Heimerback, T. (2021). Twenty-seventh report of the analytical support and sanctions monitoring team submitted pursuant to resolution 2368 (2017) concerning

- ISIL (Da'esh), Al-Qaida and associated individuals and entities. United Nations Security Council. S/2021/655.
- https://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/S 2021 655 E.pdf
- Herzog, B. (2011). Revocation of citizenship in the United States. *European Journal* of Sociology / Archives Européennes de Sociologie / Europäisches Archiv Für Soziologie, 52(1), 77-109. http://www.jstor.org/stable/43282173
- Honeywood, C. A. (2016). Britain's approach to balancing counter-terrorism laws with human rights. *Journal of Strategic Security*, *9*(3), 28-48. http://www.jstor.org/stable/26473337
- Houry, N., Pektas, S., & Leman, J. (2019). The "unreturned": Dealing with the foreign fighters and their families who remain in Syria and Iraq. *Militant Jihadism: Today and Tomorrow*, 6, 5-82. https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctvq2vzmt.7
- Hussain, Y., & Bagguley, P. (2012). Securitised citizens: Islamophobia, racism and the 7/7 London bombings. *The Sociological Review*, 60(4), 715-734. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-954X.2012.02130.x.
- Institute on Statelessness and Inclusion. (2022). *Instrumentalizing citizenship in the*fight against terrorism. https://files.institutesi.org Instrumentalising_

 Citizenship_Global_Trends_Report.pdf
- International Crisis Group. (2019). The U.S. versus Europe: Two approaches to repatriation women and children first: Repatriating the westerners affiliated with ISIS. https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/eastern-mediterranean/syria/208-women-and-children-first-repatriating-westerners-affiliated-isis
- Jackson, L. B. (2021). Framing British 'Jihadi brides': Metaphor and the social construction of IS women. *Terrorism and Political Violence*, *33*,(8), 1733-1751. https://pure.hud.ac.uk/ws/files/17550648/Framing_British_jihadi brides.pdf
- Jarvis, L., & Lister, M. (2013). Disconnected citizenship? The impacts of antiterrorism policy on citizenship in the UK. *Political Studies*, 61(3), 656–675.
- Jeffrey, J. F. (2020). *Part 2: ISIS prisoners and families*. The Wilson Center. https://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/part-2-isis-prisoners-and-families

- 'Jihadi Jack,' stripped of U.K. citizenship, now hopes to come to Canada. (2019, August 20). CBC News. https://www.cbc.ca/news/world/jihadi-jack-citizenship-canada-uk-isis-1.5253121
- Jones, R. P. (2020, June 29). Repatriate Canadian former ISIS fighters and family members, Human Rights Watch urges. CBC News. https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/human-rights-watch-canadians-syriareport-1.5630631
- Jones, S. H., & Unsworth, A. (2021). The dinner table prejudice: Islamophobia in contemporary Britain. The British Academy. https://www.birmingham.ac.uk/documents/college-artslaw/ptr/90172univ73-islamophobia-in-the-uk-report-final.pdf
- Kartal, A. G. (2022, October 8). *Islamophobic hate crime rising as UK government tries to 'appease far-right': Head of Muslim group. Andalou Agency.* https://www.aa.com.tr/en/europe/-islamophobic-hate-crime-rising-as-uk-government-tries-to-appease-far-right-head-of-muslim-group/2705942
- Kennedy, M. (2019, November 15). *Judge rules that U.S.-born woman who joined ISIS is not a U.S. citizen. NPR.* https://www.npr.org/2019/11/15/779788549/judge-rules-that-u-s-born-woman-who-joined-isis-is-not-a-u-s-citizen
- Kilbourne, S. (1999). Placing the convention on the rights of the child in an American context. *Human Rights*, 26(2), 27-31. http://www.jstor.org/stable/27880147
- Korhonen, O. & Halme-Tuomisaari, M. (2022). Planned misery of the children in Al-Hol: Distancing as bar to rights and consular protection. *Beijing Law Review*, 13(4), 864-881. https://doi.org/10.1236/blr.2022.134057
- Kube, C., & Lee, C. E. (2022, October 6). *ISIS infiltrated a refugee camp to recruit fighters. Inside the Biden admin's plan to stop it.* NBC News. https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/isis-syria-al-hol-camp-population-reduced-biden-administration-plan-rcna50877
- Landman, T. (2007). Imminence and proportionality: The U.S. and U.K. responses to global terrorism. *California Western International Law Journal*, *38*(1), 76-106. https://scholarlycommons.law.cwsl.edu/cwilj/vol38/iss1/9

- Lansdown, G., Waterston, T., & Baum, D. (1996). Implementing the UN convention on the rights of the child: Governments are failing, but the buck also stops with us. *BMJ: British Medical Journal*, *313*(7072), 1565-1566. http://www.jstor.org/stable/29733853
- Laughland, O. (2023, January 9). Alabama woman who joined Islamic State says she still hopes to return to US. *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/jan/09/hoda-muthana-alabama-woman-islamic-state-hopes-return-us
- Luquerna, A. (2020). The children of ISIS: Statelessness and eligibility for asylum under international law. *Chicago Journal of International Law*, 21(1), Article 5. https://chicagounbound.uchicago.edu/cjil/vol21/iss1/5
- Malik, S. (2015, February 21). Lured by ISIS: How the young girls who revel in brutality are offered cause. *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/feb/20/push-pull-lure-western-women-isis
- Manget, F. F. (2006). Intelligence and the criminal law system. *Stanford Law and Policy Review*, *17*(411), 413-436. https://law.stanford.edu/wp-content/uploads/2018/03/manget.pdf
- Martini, A. (2018). Making women terrorists into "Jihadi brides": An analysis of media narratives on women joining ISIS. *Critical Studies on Terrorism*, 11(3), 1-20. https://doi.org/10.1080/17539153.2018.1448204
- Masters, M., & Regilme, S. S. F., Jr. (2020). Human rights and British citizenship:

 The case of Shamima Begum as citizen to *Homo Sacer*. *Journal of Human Rights Practice*, *12*(2), 341-363. https://doi.org/10.1093/jhuman/huaa029
- McKernan, B. (2019, August 31). Inside Al-Hawl camp, the incubator for Islamic State's resurgence. *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/aug/31/inside-al-hawl-camp-the-incubator-for-islamic-states-resurgence
- Mitts, T. (2019). From isolation to radicalization: Anti-Muslim hostility and support for ISIS in the West. *American Political Science Review, 113*(1), 173-194. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0003055418000618

- Mogelson, L. (2020, April 20). America's abandonment of Syria. *The New Yorker*. https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2020/04/27/americas-abandonment-of-syria
- Mohiuddin, A. (2015). [Review of the book *Islamophobia in America: The anatomy of intolerance* by C. W. Ernst]. *Intellectual Discourse, 23*(1), 145-148. https://www.proquest.com/scholarly-journals/islamophobia-america-anatomy-intolerance/docview/1713636773/se-2
- Mulroy, M., Oehlerich, E., & Baddorf, Z. (2020). *Begin with the children: Child soldier numbers doubled in the Middle East in 2019*. The Middle East Institute. https://www.mei.edu/publications/begin-children-child-soldier-numbers-doubled-middle-east-2019
- Murray, D. & Huzulak, D. (2021). Improving the intelligence to evidence (I2E) model in Canada. *Manitoba Law Journal*, 44(1). https://journals.library.ualberta.ca/themanitobalawjournal/index.php/mlj/article/view/1246/1221
- Ní Aoláin, F. (2020). The limits of equality and gender discourses in counterterrorism: The case of women and children in Syria and Iraq. *Minnesota Journal of International Law*, 29(7), 7-19. https://scholarship.law.umn.edu/faculty_articles/694.
- Noack, R. (2019, February 21). Trump urged Europe to take back its ISIS fighters. He appears less keen on taking back those from the U.S. *The Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2019/02/21/trump-urged-europe-take-back-its-isis-fighters- he-appears-less-keen-taking-back-ones-who-came-us/
- Noack, R. (2020, January 20). Norway's prime minister loses majority after authorities repatriate Islamic State suspect and her children from Syria. *The Washington Post.* https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2020/01/20/norways-prime-minister-loses-majority-after-authorities-repatriate-islamic-state-suspect-her-children-syria/
- Novak, A. N. (2022). Constructing 21st-century citizens: Congressional discourses in U.S. citizenship policy speeches. In R. X. Browning (Ed.), *Democracy and*

- *the media* (Vol. 7, pp. 57-76). Purdue University Press. https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctv2x00vdf.8
- Patel, F. (2017). *The Islamophobic administration*. The Brennan Center for Justice. https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/islamophobic-administration
- Paulussen, C. (2021). Stripping foreign fighters of their citizenship: International human rights and humanitarian law considerations. *International Review of the Red Cross*, 103(916-917), 605-618. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1816383121000278
- Perešin, A. (2015). Fatal attraction: Western Muslimas and ISIS. *Perspectives on Terrorism*, *9*(3), 21-38. http://www.jstor.org/stable/26297379
- Regilme, S. S. F., Jr. (2018). A human rights tragedy: Strategic localization of US foreign policy in Colombia. *International Relations*, *32*(3), 343-365.
- Renard, T., & Coolsaet, R. (2020). From bad to worse: The fate of European foreign fighters and families detained in Syria, one year after the Turkish offensive [Security Policy Briefs]. Egmont Institute. http://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep26747
- Sabbagh, D. (2022, October 13). First British woman and her child repatriated to UK from Syrian camp. *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2022/oct/13/british-woman-and-her-child-repatriated-from-syrian-detention-camp-in-uk-first
- Saltman, E. M., & Frenett, R. (2016). Female radicalization to ISIS and the role of women in CVE. In N. C. Fink, S. Zeiger, & R. Bhilai (Eds.), *A man's world: Exploring the roles of women in countering terrorism and violent extremism* (pp. 142-163). Hedayah and The Global Center on Cooperative Security. https://www.globalcenter.org/wp-content/uploads/Amans World FULL.pdf
- Sanchez, R. (2021, March 10). As U.K. strips citizenship from ISIS members, other children of immigrants decry 'two tier' citizenship. NBC News. https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/u-k-strips-citizenship-isis-members-other-children-immigrants-decry-n1260396

- Schwartz, M. S. (2019, February 20). *British woman who joined ISIS in Syria as teen is stripped of U.K. citizenship. NPR.* https://www.npr.org/2019/02/20/696155300/british-woman-who-joined-isis-in-syria-as-teen-is-stripped-of-u-k-citizenship
- Semotiuk, A. J. (2018, August 16). Why foreign-born citizens are about to become second-class Americans. *Forbes*. https://www.forbes.com/sites/andyjsemotiuk/2018/08/16/why-foreign-born-citizens-are-about-to-become-second-class-americans/?sh=90c53375e322
- Shamima Begum: 'I didn't want to be IS poster girl'. (2019, February 18). BBC News. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-47276572
- Shamima Begum, who five years ago travelled to Syria to join the Islamic State aged 15, was stripped of her British citizenship last year preventing her return.

 Do you think this was the right or wrong decision? (2020, July 16).

 YouGov. https://yougov.co.uk/topics/politics/survey-results/daily/2020/07/16/37a69/1
- Shaub, J. (2019, February 25). *Hoda Muthana and Shamima Begum: Citizenship and expatriation in the U.S. and U.K. Lawfare.*https://www.lawfareblog.com/hoda-muthana-and-shamima-begum-citizenship-and-expatriation-us-and-uk
- Shipman, T., Kerbaj, R., & Gadher, D. (2017, July 30). Ministers strip 150 jihadists of UK passports. *The Times*. https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/ministers-strip-150-jihadists-of-uk-passports-53fn899w2
- Sidiqque, H. (2022, September 11). British Muslims' citizenship reduced to 'second-class' status, says thinktank. *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/sep/11/british-muslims-citizenship-reduced-to-second-class-status-says-thinktank
- Spencer, A. N. (2016). The hidden face of terrorism: An analysis of the women in Islamic state. *Journal of Strategic Security*, 9(3), 74-98. https://doi.org/10.5038/1944-0472.9.3.1549
- Stenger, H. (2022). Victim versus villain: Repatriation policies for foreign fighters and the construction of gendered and racialised 'threat narratives'.

- European Journal of International Security, 8(1), 1-24. https://doi.org/10.1017/eis.2022.28
- Sykes, P. (2016). Denaturalization and conceptions of citizenship in the 'war on terror'. *Citizenship Studies*, 20, 1-15. https://doi.org/10.1080/13621025.2016.1191433.
- Topping, A. (2023, January 11). Shamima Begum says she understands public anger but 'is not a bad person'." *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/uknews/2023/jan/11/shamima-begum-understands-public-anger-but-not-bad-person
- Townsend, M. (2019, October 20). Britain makes move to bring home children of ISIS suspects from Syria. *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/oct/20/uk-to-repatriate-isis-children-in-syria
- Trump threatens to release IS captives at European borders. (2019, September 20). France24. https://www.france24.com/en/20190920-trump-threatens-to-release-is-captives-at-european-borders
- U.K. Ministry of Defence. (2021, June 10). *UK and US strengthen security*cooperation over emerging threats [Press release].

 https://www.gov.uk/government/news/uk-and-us-strengthen-security-cooperation-over-emerging-threats
- U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services. (n.d.). Chapter 2: Grounds for revocation of naturalization. *USCIS policy manual*. https://www.uscis.gov/policymanual/volume-12-part-l-chapter-2
- U.S. Department of Justice. (2020, October 1). The United States has repatriated 27

 Americans from Syria and Iraq including ten charged with terrorismrelated offenses for their support to ISIS. [Press release].

 https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/united-states-has-repatriated-27-americanssyria-and-iraq-including-ten-charged-terrorism
- U.S. Department of Justice. (2022, November 1). *American woman who led ISIS*battalion sentenced to 20 years [Press release]. https://www.justice.gov/
 opa/pr/american-woman-who-led-isis-battalion-sentenced-20-years
- U.S. Department of State. (n.d.-a) *Advice about possible loss of U.S. nationality and foreign military service.* https://travel.state.gov/content/travel/en/legal/

- travel-legal-considerations/Advice-about-Possible-Loss-of-US-Nationality-Dual-Nationality/Loss-US-Nationality-and-Foreign-Military-Service.html
- U.S. Department of State. (n.d.-b) *U.S. Embassies and Consulates in the United Kingdom.* https://uk.usembassy.gov/our-relationship/policy-history/
- UNICEF. (2019a) Four principles of the convention on the rights of the child. https://www.unicef.org/armenia/en/stories/four-principles-convention-rights-child
- UNICEF. (2019b). Why we need separate rights for children. https://www.unicef.ca/en/policy-advocacy-for-children/about-the-convention-on-the-rights-of-the-child
- UNICEF. (2023). Frequently asked questions on the convention on the rights of the child. https://www.unicef.org/child-rights-convention/frequently-asked-questions#:~:text=Only%20the%20United%20States%20of%20America%20has%20not%20ratified%20the%20Convention.
- United Nations (1948). *Universal declaration of human rights*. https://www.un.org/en/about-us/universal-declaration-of-human-rights
- United Nations. (1989). *Convention on the rights of the child*. https://www.ohchr.org/en/instruments-mechanisms/instruments/convention-rights-child
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. (2004) 50th anniversary of the 1954 convention relating to the status of stateless persons. https://www.unhcr.org/415825134.pdf
- United Nations Office of the High Commissioner on Human Rights. (1989).

 Preamble: Convention on the rights of the child. UN General Assembly Resolution 44/25. https://www.ohchr.org/en/instruments-mechanisms/instruments/convention-rights-child
- United Nations Office of the Special Representative of the Secretary-General for Children and Armed Conflict. (2023). *Optional protocol on the involvement of children in armed conflict.* https://childrenandarmedconflict.un.org/toolsfor-action/opac/
- Vale, G. (2019). *Women in Islamic State: From Caliphate to camps*. International Centre for Counter-Terrorism. http://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep19621

- Van der Heide, L. & Alexander, A. (2020). Introduction. In *Homecoming:*Considerations for rehabilitating and reintegrating Islamic State-affiliated minors (pp. 1-3). Combatting Terrorism Center at West Point.

 http://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep24892.4
- Weaver, M. (2022, November 21). Shamima Begum may have been a victim of child trafficking, court told. *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/uknews/2022/nov/21/shamima-begum-may-have-been-a-victim-of-child-trafficking-court-told
- Weil, P., & Handler, N. (2018). Revocation of citizenship and rule of law: How judicial review defeated Britain's first denaturalization regime. *Law and History Review*, *36*(2), 295-354. https://www.jstor.org/stable/26564586
- Who is Shamima Begum and how do you lose your UK citizenship? (2021, March 2).

 BBC News. https://www.bbc.com/news/explainers-53428191
- Widagdo, S., Indrayanti, K. W., & Saraswati, A. A. A. N. (2021). Repatriation as a human rights approach to state options in dealing with returning ISIS foreign terrorist fighters. SAGE Open, 11(3). https://doi.org/10.1177/21582440211032679
- Wintour, P. (2021, June 28). US pushes France and UK to take ISIS fighters back from Iraq and Syria. *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/jun/28/us-pushes-france-and-uk-to-take-isis-fighters-back-from-iraq-and-syria
- Wright, R. (2019, June 11). Despite Trump's Guantánamo threats, Americans who joined ISIS are quietly returning home. *The New Yorker*. https://www.newyorker.com/news/news-desk/americas-isis-members-are-coming-home
- Zambelich, A. (2016, June 26). *3 hours in Orlando: Piecing together an attack and its aftermath. NPR.* https://www.npr.org/2016/06/16/482322488/orlando-shooting-what-happened-update
- Zelin, A. Y. (2019). Wilayat al-Hawl: 'Remaining' and incubating the next Islamic state generation. The Washington Institute for Near East Policy. https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/media/907

Zimmerman, K. (2021). *Al Qaeda & ISIS 20 years after 9/11*. The Wilson Center. https://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/al-qaeda-isis-20-years-after-911

